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Whitehorse, Yukon Territory 

April 24. 1977 

Mr. Speaker: I wil l now call the House to order. 

We wil l proceed at this time with Morning Prayers. 

Prayers 
Mr. Speaker: We wil l proceed at this time to the Order 

Paper under Tabling of Documents. 

T A B L I N G OF DOCUMENTS 
Mr. Speaker: 1 have for tabling this morning, for informa­

tion o f all Honourable Members, a reply from the Honourable 
Hugh Faulkner, Minister of Indian and Northern Affa i rs , re­
specting NCPC debt burden. 

Are there any further documents for tabling? 

MsMillard: Mr . Speaker, I have for tabling this morning, a 
brief presented to the Task Force on National Unity by the 
Yukon Native Brotherhood. 1 also have for tabling this morn­
ing the terms of reference for the Special Government Rep­
resentative for Constitutional Development in the Northwest 
Territories, and the terms o f reference for the Minister's Spe­
cial Representative for Constitutional Development in the 
Yukon Terri tory. 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Speaker, 1 have fortabling this morning 
a letter f rom the acl hoc committee to form a Ratepayers' 
Association. 

Mr. Speaker: Are there any further documents or corres­
pondence for tabling? Are there any reports o f committees? 
Petitions? Introduction of Bills? 

B I L L S : INTRODUCTION AND FIRST READING 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: M r . Speaker, I move that introduc­
tion and first reading be given to An Ordinance to Amend the 
Taxation Ordinance. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable Minis­
ter of Highways and Public Works, for leave to introduce and 
give first reading to An Ordinance to Amend the Taxation 
Ordinance. 
Motion agreed to 

Mr. Speaker: When shall the Bill be read for a second time? 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: Next si t t ing day, please, M r . 
Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker: So ordered. 

Are there any further Bills for introduction at this time? 

Are there any Notices of Motion for the Production of Pap­
ers? Notices o f Motion or Resolution? 

Are there any Statements by Ministers? 

This then brings us to the Question Period. Have you any 
questions? 

QUESTION P E R I O D 

Question re: Rent Control Legislation 
Ms Millard: Mr. Speaker, a question for the Minister of 

Consumer and Corporate Affa i rs : how far along is the legisla­
tion that is supposed to be prepared for the rental conrols? How 
far along is the legislation that is being prepared now? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Speaker, as I indicated previously, 
it is not a simple thing to prepare, but it is progressing well at 
this stage and the majority o f t h e work is done in its prepara­
tion. I t has not yet been reviewed by sub-committee. 

M r . Speaker: Supplementary f r o m the Honourab le 
Member f rom Ogilvie. 

MsMillard: Mr. Speaker, can we expect that Bill would be 
presented to this House before we adjourn? • 

Hon. M r . Hibberd: Mr . Speaker, as I indicated when we 
were discussing it previously, we wil l proceed wi th all possible 
speed that we could, that it would be unlikely that we would 
have it ready for this Session and I do not think we wi l l be able 
to get it in , as this is probably the last week we wi l l be sitting. 
Question re: Teslin/Gravel Availability 

Mr. Fleming: Yes, Mr . Speaker, a question for the Minis­
ter of Local G overnment, regarding the Teslin area and gravel. 

Last year there were some disturbed residents at Teslin 
because they could not get any gravel for cement and this year 
there is more, I think, building coming up, possibly wi th a new 
subdivision and a few other things. We could not get any 
ourselves last year, but I notice that the Government, and they 
had a contract to Teslin, were down there in the place they 
would not let us, loading wi th machines, and I am wondering if 
there is anything this year that wil l allow the residents of Teslin 
to go somewhere and get gravel. 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: M r . Speaker, I am sure that after I 
deal with the minor problems and land and taxes that my next 
area of contention that I am going to lose on wi l l be in Ihe area of 
gravel and quarrying. I can just see the problems that are 
arising, not only in the City o f Whitehorse and the City o f 
Dawson, but throughout the Yukon Terri tory. 

Mr . Speaker, we have done a comprehensive policy in the 
City ofWhitehorse , and we are going to have to be doing the 
same thing in the individual communities because it is becom­
ing a problem in lots o f areas in Yukon. 

As far as the specific problem for this specific time in the 
Teslin area, I w i l l have to get a specific answer to that problem 
f o r t h e Honourable Member, Mr . Speaker. 

Question re: Indian Land Claims 
Mrs. Watson: Mr . Speaker, at the present time, the Coun­

cil o f Yukon Indians and all the members o f the Council of 
Yukon Indians are meeting to adopt or ratify a position for 
Yukon Land Claims. 

M y question this morning is to the Commissioner. Wi l l the 
Territorial Government be receiving a copy of that land claim, 
and wi l l the Territorial Government be in a position to make it 
public, or at least to make it available to the Members of this 
House? 

Mr. Commissioner: M r . Speaker, I expect we wi l l receive a 
copy of it eventually. I am afraid I cannot inform this House or 
the Honourable Member when. I do not know that informa­
tion. Nor do I know exactly how it wi l l be presented to us: 
whether it wi l l be presented to us in a confidential negotiating 
type stance or whether it w i l l be offered to us as a public 
document. 

Certainly, our preference would be the latter that when the 
document is ready and the Indian people have decided that is 
their paper that wi l l be made available to al 1 o f us so that we can 
all attain impressions of all Yukon people as to what the impli­
cations might be in such a settlement claim. 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Speaker, a supplementary question: has 
your Minister, the Honourable Hugh Faulkner, given you any 
indication o f whether he wi l l be treating this document as a 
confidential document? 

Mr. Speaker: I believe that question was addressed not to 
the Chair, but to the Commissioner, is that correct? 

Mrs. Watson: Yes, M r . Speaker, it was addressed to the 
Commissioner. 

Mr. Commissioner: Mr. Speaker, I have had no indication 
f rom the Minister on that matter. 

Mr. Lengerke: M r . Speaker, a question to the Commis­
sioner on the same subject. Is there any schedule or any timing 
when the position is to be brought forward to this Government 
by the Indian people? Is there any schedule on that? 
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Mr. Commissioner: Mr . Speaker, the only indication I have 
is f rom public statements made by the individuals elected to 
lead the Council for Yukon Indians. The statement around the 
First o f May is the only one that I have access to at this time. 

Question re: Legislative Assembly Film 
Mr. Lengerke: Mr . Speaker, a question for the Minister of 

Human Resources. Last Thursday, Membersof this Assembly 
enjoyed a f i l m that was put together by the Information Ser­
vices. The film, I think, mainly dealt w i th the working o f the 
Legislative Assembly and the forthcoming election and party 
politics. I t was a very, very excellent presentation, well done, 
and I am wondering could the Minister tell me this morning 
when that f i lm wi l l be made available to the general public and 
the press, because I think it is something that I think should be 
made available to them as quickly as possible. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Speaker, it is my understanding 
that arrangements are being made for a press preview today. I 
have not had an opportunity to check this morning, but that was 
my understanding on Friday. 

Procedures wi l l then be announced regarding how the f i lm 
wi l l be distributed to the public. The objective, of course, Mr . 
Speaker, is to have it seen by the public. The point o f view 
here was that there is very little known outside this building 
about the operations o f th i s Government, what happens when 
you are elected, what the duties of a Member are and the whole 
process of government in this Legislature. What we plan, M r . 
Speaker, in the Department of Information Resources is that 
any groups wishing to view this slide show wi l l make arrange­
ments to see it through the Information Services. I t wi l l be 
shown by an Information Officer and he wi l l be accompanied 
by a member o f the staff of, M r . Speaker, Clerk o f Council, 
who wi l l answer questions regarding procedures in the House 
and government in general. 

I t i s not a political show. I t i s anon-political presentation, but 
it does include the possibility o f political parties in the Fall and 
how that would affect operations wi th in this House. 

I would expect that i t would be available within the next few 
days, M r . Speaker. There are several minor corrections to be 
made in the actual show and I would like to see it on the road 
very soon. 

Question re: Indian Land Claims (Cont.) 
Mrs. Watson: M r . Speaker, a supplementary question to 

the Commissioner regarding the land claims: in the past, 
Yukon has played a role in the negotiations of an Yukon Indian 
land claim. We havejust gone through the co-operative plan­
ning procedure. I understand that is not to be the procedure 
that is followed again. 

M y question to the Commissioner is, has your Minister 
indicated what method of negotiations wi l l be used to deal with 
the position paper that wi l l be presented by the Y ukon Indians 
and what role wi l l Yukon have in those negotiations? 

Mr. Commissioner: Mr . Speaker, it is not necessary for me 
to outline to the Members of this House the participation that 
Yukon has had in the past. Indeed they have participated ever 
since the co-operative planning process commenced as fu l l 
partners in discussing a claim. 

As far as we have been officially formed, and I can only go on 
that, this same process wil l continue in the future. I have had no 
communication f rom my Minister, nor f rom anyone else in­
volved in the process that indeed there wi l l be a change at this 
stagt o f the game. I can only listen, as the Honourable Member 
has, to some statements made publicly by Members o f the 
Council fo r Yukon Indians. There has been no recognition o f 
those statements and no discussion o f those statements at any 
forum where decisions have been made to alter the method of 
discussion o f the land claims. 

Mr. Speaker: Any further questions? 

Question re: Consumers' Protection Ordinance 

Ms Millard: Mr . Speaker, a question for the Minister o f 
Consumer and Corporate Affairs . Some time ago. in fact I 
think in our first years in Assembly, we passed a motion stating 
that the Consumers' Protection Ordinance should be repealed 
and replaced. When 1 questioned on whether or not that was 
going to be done, I was told that civil legal aid was the answer, 
and that they were going to observe whether or not the prob­
lems that are presented under the Consumers' Protection 
Ordinance are being helped by civil legal aid. Has it been the 
answer? Has civil legal aid been the answer to the consumer's 
problems, as the protection o f t he consumer, as it should be in 
the Ordinance? Or is there something in the works to repeal and 
replace the Consumers' Protection Ordinance'? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr . Speaker, I do not have that infor­
mation available, except to say that the Consumers' Protection 
Ordinance wi l l be subject to review and revision. It is a ques­
tion of priorities, and it probably will be coming up in the near 
future. It is on the agenda, but is not top priority at this time. 
Question re: Family Allowances 

Mr. Fleming: Mr . Speaker, a question for the Minister of 
Human Resources on the family allowances. 1 have a form here 
f rom the Federal Government. For some reason or other, they 
list the Alberta rates and it goes from age 6 to a certain price and 
f rom 7 to I I , f rom 12 to 15, and f rom 16 to 17. Of course the 
highest rate is over $11 higher than the rate in the Yukon for 17 
year olds. I am just wondering why the differential in the rates 
that are paid out? 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr . Speaker, a year or so ago, the 
Federal Department o f Health and Welfare who issue the 
family allowances, made it clear that if a province wished to 
adjust the payments according to age group o f the child within 
the overall total annually of family allowance per child, it was 
their prerogative to do so. Some provinces chose to do this. 
Alberta was one o f them, on the basis, and I think it is a very 
sound one, that you do not need the same amount for an infant 
of six months as you do to provide for the needs of a teenager. 
So they adjusted these payments according to the age o f the 
child. 

I raised the matter at that time. I believe we mentioned it in 
the House. I may not be positive about that, Mr . Speaker, but I 
did mention it to the public in at least one broadcast and asked 
for their comments as to whether they wished to proceed that 
way in Yukon. 

I got a very limited response, M r . Speaker, and we did not 
pursue the investigation any further. But it is possible to do this 
i f there is enough public support for making that change, it can 
be done in Yukon, as it is in the provinces so that the larger 
payments would occur during the more expensive years o f 
childhood. 

Mr. Fleming: Supplementary, Mr . Speaker, to the N'inis-
ter: does the Minister realize that the actual overall pictur j that 
Yukon is still lower when you average it out than Alberta is? 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Speaker, not to my knowledge. 
The same amount is paid out by the Federal government to all 
jurisdictions. I have no information as to why it would be 
greater in Alberta, unless the Alberta Government is sweeten­
ing the pot wi th its own resource money. 

Mr. Speaker: Are there any further questions? 

Question re: Optometric Examinations 
Ms Millard: M r . Speaker, a question fo r the Minister o f 

Health: some time ago the question of including optometric 
examines in Y H C I P was discussed and I am wondering how 
far along that is? Has an answer been given on whether or not 
that might be included in the near future? 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Speaker, we did check into it at the 
time and I am not sure what the result o f our research was. I 
would like to bring an answer later please. 
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Question re: ARDA Program 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Speaker, I have a question forthe Minis­
ter of Consumer and Corporate Affairs : Now that the Bill 
giving the authority to the Territorial Government to enter into 
agreements under the A R D A program has passed this House, 
could the Minister indicate to us how much money the De­
partment o f Regional Expansion in Ottawa has set aside for 
Yukon under the A R D A program for 1978 and 1979? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr . Speaker, that Bill has not, as yet, 
passed this House. It is due for third reading today and I cannot 
give you a figure. 1 do not believe a figure is in existence as to 
how much money is intended to be set aside. It depends on 
what applications are made. 

As you know, each project would be considered on an indi­
vidual basis and it would depend on the number of applications 
that were accepted through the committee system. 

1 know that D R E E has funds available because they, for 
instance the Manitoba Government has cut backa good deal on 
their spending and so the money indeed would be available to 
us, whatever needs we have. 

Mrs. Watson: Well , Mr . Speaker, to the Minister o f Con­
sumer and Corporate Affa i r s , how much has the Federal gov­
ernment set aside for the A R D A , just specifically the A R D A 
program, this year in all o f Canada? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: I wi l l have to get that fo r the Member, 
Mr . Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker: Are there any further questions? 
Mr. Fleming: Yes . for tha t , Mr . Speaker, to the Minister of 

Consumer Affa i rs , 1 wonder if he knows of the organization or 
whatever it was that the witness spoke o f the other day, that 
said they had tried to get the program in BC and did not get it 
and then put an application into Yukon for such a program? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Could I have clarification on that? I do 
not understand what program he is referring to. 

Mr. Speaker: Perhaps the Honourable Member could re­
state the question? 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Speaker, the A R D A program, the De­
velopment program that we were speaking of? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: M r . Speaker, BC has had Special 
A R D A in for several years now, about 1971, and there is agood 
deal of money being spent in northern British Columbia under 
the Special A R D A program. 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Speaker, 1 was not speaking o f BC. The 
witness that was here the other day said that there was already, 
I asked the question^ if anybody had asked actually in the 
Yukon for this program even before it was here. He said no, 
there was somebody in BC, that tried to start it in northern BC 
and asked for the program. Somehow, something went wrong 
and they had applied to the Yukon for the program. 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: I think there is some confusion, M r . 
Speaker. There indeed have been several representations f rom 
Yukon residents to have Special A R D A brought into the 
Yukon. We have several letters on file requesting that it be 
brought in . We have certainly heard f rom various organizations 
requesting that it be brought in . There has been a lot o f rep­
resentation to have D R E E programming in Yukon. 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Speaker, a supplementary to the Minis­
ter o f Consumer and Corporate Affa i r s . The Honourable 
Member f rom Hootalinqua is absolutely correct. The witness 
indicated that there was a private enterprise f rom Vancouver 
that was interested in locating in the Yukon under the A R D A 
program. I think his question was, what enterprise is that? 

Mr. Speaker: Order, please. I believe these questions are 
relating to something that happened in a Committee of this 
House, but perhaps the Members might bear that in mind. 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: M r . Speaker, under Special A R D A , it 
is as I described. What you are referring to is not Special' 

A R D A . There have been applications come forward regarding 
R D I A designation: private commercial enterprises wishing to 
come into the Yukon. Yes, there has been some applications 
made to D R E E , not to us, we are not involved wi th the prog­
ram yet. But I understand there have been some. 

M r . Fleming: Supplementary then, M r . Speaker, who were 
the applicants? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: M r . Speaker, i f 1 understand the ques­
tion correctly, I think I have already answered it. We are not 
yet involved in the program, so we have no applications on 
board. There are people who have talked to D R E E about 
coming into the Yukon, but there has been no representation on 
behalf o f any individuals to this Government. 

Mr. Speaker: Any further questions? 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Speaker, another supplementary to the 
Minister o f Consumer and Corporate Affai rs . When the Minis­
ter spoke to the A R D A program, he stressed the fact that this 
would be an opportunity for local businesses toget some fund­
ing. Why is the Minister now stating that one of the reasons the 
A R D A program came in here was because there were pres­
sures f rom businesses outside o f Yukon to establish in the 
Yukon under A R D A ? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr . Speaker, there have been no appli­
cations or no representation f rom outside organizations to 
come into the Yukon under Special A R D A . There has been no 
such thing. 

M r . Speaker: Are there any further questions? 

M r . Lengerke: Mr . Speaker, a question for the Minister of 
Consumer and Corporate Affa i rs : is the Minister not aware of 
an application by a west coast culvert manufacturing f i rm for 
special incentive in A R D A in Yukon? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: N o , M r . Speaker, there has been an 
application for representation made to D R E E regarding some 
such industry as that, under R D I A , not under Special A R D A . 

M r . Speaker: There being no further questions, we wi l l 
proceed on the Order Paper to Motions and Resolutions. 

O R D E R S O F T H E DAY 

MOTIONS AND R E S O L U T I O N S 
Madam Clerk: Item Number 1, standing in the name of the 

Honourable Member, M r . Lengerke. 

Mr. Speaker: ls the Honourable Member prepared to deal 
with Item 1? 

Mr. Lengerke: Yes, M r . Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable 
Member f rom Whitehorse Riverdale, seconded by the Hon­
ourable Member f rom Whitehorse Porter Creek, that the brief 
f r om the Yukon Tourism Advisory Board be referred to Com­
mittee of the Whole for discussion. 

Mr. Lengerke: Mr . Speaker, I would call question. 

Motion agreed to 

Madam Clerk: Item Number 2, standing in the name o f the 
Honourable Member, M r . Lengerke. 

Mr. Speaker: Is the Honourable Member prepared to deal 
with Item 2? 

Mr. Lengerke: Yes, Mr. Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable 
Member f rom Whitehorse Riverdale, seconded by the Hon­
ourable Member f rom Kluane, that the green paper entitled 
"Proposals for a Motor Transport Ordinance" be referred to 
Committee o f the Whole for discussion. 

Mr. Lengerke: Mr . Speaker, I would call question. 
Motion agreed to 

MadamClerk: Item Number 3, standing in the name of the 
"Honourable Member M r . Fleming. 
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Mr. Speaker; Is the Honourable Member prepared to dis­
cuss Item 3? 

Mr. Fleming: Next sitting day, Mr . Speaker. 
Mr. Speaker: So ordered. 
We wi l l now proceed to Private Members Public Bills. 

P R I V A T E M E M B E R S ' P U B L I C B I L L S 
MadamClerk: Bill 102, Mr . Mcln tyre . 

Bill Number 102: Second Reading 
M r . Mclntyre: Mr . Speaker, I move, seconded by the 

Honourable M e m b e r f r o m Kluane that Bill Number 102,/)/? 
Ordinance Respecting the Council ofthe Yukon Territory be 
now read a second time. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable 
Memberf rom Mayo— may I have the seconder again, please? 

Mr. Mclntyre: The Honourable Member f rom Kluane. 

Mr. Speaker:...seconded by the Honourable Member f rom 
Kluane, that Bill Number 102 be now read a second time. 

Mr. Mclntryre: M r . Speaker, the principle o f this Bill is to 
provide conflict of interest guidelines for Members o f this 
Assembly. 

The Bill is very similar to the one introduced during the last 
Session as the Legislative Assembly Ordinance. The change in 
name, deletions o f a number o f sections dealing with money 
and other matters were made in order to make the present Bill 
acceptable to the Minister. 

It was thought better to go with the possible, rather than get 
into another confrontation which would leave us with no 
guidelines at al l . 

Mrs . Watson: Yes, M r . Speaker, I have no problems in 
seconding this Bil l and supporting this Bi l l . I was rather, I 
would say amused at the headlines or the captions in the paper 
last week, regarding the M L A ' s backing down. 

I do not think, Mr . Speaker, it is a matter of the M L A ' s 
backing down. I think it is a matter o f the M L A ' s acting in a 
very responsible manner. We realize, as does everybody in the 
Terr i tory, as we approach a Territorial election, that it is abso­
lutely necessary f o r anyone in Yukon who is seeking an elected 
position in this Assembly to have some guidelines of whether 
their personal involvement, be it business or even otherwise 
within the Terr i tory, would conflict wi th their role as an el ected 
person in this Assembly. 

There are too many people who are in doubt. Because they 
are in doubt, they are making the decision not to go ahead and 
throw their hat into the ring. By doing this, we could be losing 
and we probably would lose some very good potential candi­
dates and very good potential Members of the Assembly. It is 
most important that we get some guidelines defined in law. 

A t one time our Committee thought that i f we even adopted a 
policy paper which outlined some guidelines, that this would be 
sufficient, rather than go along and yield and change the name 
o f the Ordinance. We decided against that because we thought 
the guidelines definitely should be enshrined in law. Whether 
the guidelines are good guidelines or bad guidelines, and 
whether there are deficiencies and loopholes, we probably wi l l 
not know until they are actually applied within the Terri tory. 

We have gone through these guidelines, these conflict of 
interest guidelines for almost a year now, and we have changed 
and revised and come back to different positions. I think we 
have all agreed, our Committee, that the only way the proof o f 
this pudding is in the eating o f i t , and it likely wi l l have to have 
amendments wi th in the next four years where there wi l l be 
some big loophole quite evident to the Members who sit in the 
Assembly at that time. 

M r . Speaker, I hope thatthe Committee gives this very close 
scrutiny because I do not think the Members o f our Standing 

Committee would feel at all insulted or that our intelligence was 
being questioned if there are amendments brought forward to 
this Bil l . At least, Mr . Speaker, we are yielding to the needs o f 
the Terr i tory, and really that is all we are interested in. 

In the Terri tory, the name of Legislative Assembly is ac­
cepted, and i f it is 3,000 miles away they do not accept i t , really, 
it does not matter that much to us. I do not think that we can be 
preoccupied by some very minor people who ought to continue 
the power that was given to them in some very archaic legisla­
tion such as the Yukon Act, which is a fine example o f legisla­
tion that is dead, that is not living. The worst thing we could 
ever do here in Yukon is to keep dead legislation in our books. 
That is why this Bill is before us for second reading, Mr . 
Speaker. 

Mr. Lengerke: Mr . Speaker. I cannot really add too much 
more to what has already been said by the Member from 
Kluane. Certainly Bill 102. we could have probably let this 
legislation die and never hear again from it until the next session 
and a new Legislative Assembly. 

1 think it is really a critical time that we are facing. We are 
facing a critical time in Yukon's history and its future when we 
have to have new people guiding the future o f t h i s Terri tory. 
We, as a Committee, certainly felt that we must bring forward 
guidelines so that people dp know, as the Memberfrom Kluane 
and the Member f rom Mayo has said. We must have these 
guidelines in place so that people know what they are facing, 
how they have to stand for elected positions. 

Certainly we could have carried on and fought the name 
situation, but I do not know to what degree that would have 
solved the problem and certainly, there is no problem with me 
supporting Bill 102. I think it is a very critical piece of Legisla­
tion and we have brought forward one o f the most important 
aspects o f the original Bi l l . 

Mr. Speaker: Is there any further debate? 

Motion agreed to 

Mr. Speaker: Shall this Bill be referred to Committee of the 
Whole? 

Mr. Lengerke: Yes. 

Mr. Speaker: So ordered. 

We wi l l now proceed to Public Bills. 

P U B L I C B I L L S 
Madam Clerk: Third reading Bill 16, Dr . Hibberd. 

Bill Number 16: Third Reading 
Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr . Speaker, I move that Bill Number 

16, Special Rural Development Agreement (Special ARDA) 
Ordinance, be now read a third time. 

Mr. Speaker: I believe it would be first necessary to give 
reading, f i rs t and second reading to the amendments to the Bi l l . 
Amendments to Bill Number 16: First and Second Reading 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: M r . Speaker, I move the amendments 
to Bill Number 16 be given first and second reading at this time. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable Minis­
ter of Consumer and Corporate Affairs that the amendments to 
Bill Number 16 be now read a first and second time. 
Motion agreed to 

Mr. Speaker: When shall the Bill be read for the third time? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: N o w , M r . Speaker. I move that Bill 
Number 16, as amended, Special Rural Development Agree­
ment (Special ARDA) Ordinance, be now read a third time. 

Mr. Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable Minis­
ter of Consumer and Corporate Affairs that Bil l Number 16 be 
now read a third time. 

Ms Millard: M r . Speaker, I was disturbed to see the debate 
that arose on this Bfll in Committee. I am a f i rm believer that 
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the measure of a society is measured by the way it treats its 
underprivileged. 

I am afraid our measure was taken during that debate and 
found wanting. I really do not want to be a part o f the discussion 
that took place during that Committee hearing. Infac t , I was so 
angry about it i could not even speak about it at the time. 

I think this legislation is long overdue and we need more 
legislation like it . This A R D A program specifically helps non­
status Indians. It has nothingatall , really, todo with registered 
Indians, who have their own programs. One-third o f the native 
people in Yukon only are registered Indians. We still have to 
consider another four or five thousand people i n this Terr i tory, 
who are very underprivileged. 

The non-status people in Canada have often been called the 
forgotten people and I am afraid that we are inclined to do the 
same thing as the rest o f the country. To forget them as indi­
viduals, as underprivileged people who need all the help they 
can get. 

It is all very well to say that any discrimination is wrong, and 
certainly I agree with that principle, but it is a very unrealistic 
position to take, because, at the same time you are sayingthere 
is no discrimination and that is ridiculous because there is. We 
have to make some efforts to equalize the situation fo r 
everyone in the Terri tory. 

It appears that legislation is the only way. It is unfortunate 
that we cannot change attitudes, but perhaps legislation wi l l 
serve as a reminder that we must change our attitudes. 

Mr. Speaker: Any further debate? 

M r . Fleming: Mr . Speaker, I have to differ against this Bi l l . 
I , as the Member on my left , really feel for the little people that 

)are in this Territory and anywhere else but I f ind a program 
/ s u c h as this is not for those 4,000 or 5,000 people that she claims 

are looking for something. They are not the ones that get 
something. It wi l l be the corporations and multi-corporations 
and bigger and bigger ones that end up wi th the money. O f 
course they wil l probably supply a few more jobs to the Terri t­
ory to the poor, and they wi l l probably get a little work, which 
they have been doing probably all their lives to try and make a 
living. I t is the fact that this type o f program, such as all the 
other programs that this Government has come up with in the 
last eight years, does absolutely no good in the long run. 

I can see the same effect wi th this one only a lot larger. What 
we need is something where those people that the Member 
speaks o f really wi l l have something, not a give-away program 
that wi l l create a j o b for them for a while or maybe not create a 
j ob but is spend a bunch o f money trying to create that job. 
What we need is something for those people. I might not know 
the answer, but I am sure there is one somewhere. This is not i t . 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Speaker, during debate in Committee I 
opposed this Bill very strongly and I have not changed my 
position. 

The Honourable Memberf rom Ogilvie and I certainly do not 
share the same philosophy. But there is one point that I do 
agree wi th her, that I think underprivileged or disadvantaged 
people have to have some assistance f rom government. I do 
object, most strongly, when you classify disadvantaged or un­
derprivileged people by race. This is what is happening, both at 
the Federal level and now at the Territorial level. 

We have many disadvantaged and underprivileged people in 
the Terri tory who are neither Indian or non-Indian. We have, 
by the same token, all privileged people in the Terri tory are not 
necessarily non-Indian people. There are many Indian people 
in this Terr i tory who are very privileged. 

1 This is the problem we get into when we take care of needs o f 
people who need a little bit o f help and define those guidelines 
by race. That is one o f the things that I have objected to to the 
A R D A program. More than that, I object to and oppose gov­
ernments' involvement in private enterprise. I t is a basic 

philosophy that 1 think we have followed in this country and we 
have got o f f the track and we have distorted completely the 
private enterprise, the marketplace structure, the basic struc­
ture, that our country was founded upon. 

1 know that there are many good arguments that can be put 
fo r th where the government is required to stimulate an 
economy of an area. But our Government could stimulate the 
economy of this Terri tory much more than signing something 
as A R D A or D R E E with the Federal Government. I f the 
Federal Government recognized the need in the Terri tory fo r a 
hydro development, for a source o f cheaper energy, our 
economic problems would be taken care o f and we would not 
need this two-bitting and that is all it is that we are starting on 
with this type of a program. 

It would give the opportunity for Yukon to be competitive 
and, as the Minister of Local Government said, businesses in 
Yukon are being discriminated against because they cannot 
compete wi th areas outside o f jurisdiction. 

I f we had a source of cheaper power, we would be in a 
competitive basis and it would be across the board. It just 
would not be to a business who hires the majority of people who 
are o f the Indian race. 

SO; Mr . Speaker, I know it is a very, almost unpopular 
position I am taking, but I get so concerned wi th people who 
are let go into business because they are having government 
assistance and i f they have to have this assistance to go into 
business, then the chances are that the business cannot survive 
on its own merit. Then the Government wi l l constantly be 
asked to inject more money into that business in order to 
protect the jobs that were established. 

This is a vicious cycle and circle and the original money 
probably wil l be federal money, but you can bet your bottom 
dollar, when some of these businesses get into trouble and you 
are looking at the laying o f f o f 20 people, 15 people, Federal 
government, their involvement is finished. The pressures wi l l 
be on this G overnment to subsidize one specific business in one 
area, and then in another and another and another. 

That business could well be competing wi th a Yukoner who 
has invested his blood and his sweat into a business that has not 
had the injection o f taxpayers' money. 

So, I disagree wi th the whole basic philosophy of this type of 
program and I certainly disagree wi th the way they have indi­
cated in the agreement of what class or group of people should 
get the biggest help. 

M r . Speaker: Is there any further debate? 

M r . Lengerke: Mr . Speaker, I support Bill 16 and I have 
said that f r o m the original time that we talked about A R D A and 
D R E E in Yukon and certainly I well realize there has been a lot 
o f diff iculty wi th the program in some parts o f the country. I 
think I said before that the record in the West is something 
rather different than what has happened in some o f the eastern 
provinces. 

We hear o f all those failures and all the problems that they 
have had and we do not hear o f even the successes, but cer­
tainly, i f you take a look in the western provinces, you wi l l f ind 
that there has been a great deal o f help provided to the small 
businessman. 

Having been involved, I am well aware o f many cases where 
people like a small fellow that runs a welding shop or a fellow 
that has a small carpentry sash and door type plant or there are 
many instances where these type of people have been helped. 
A small lodge operator has had real good realistic help, finan­
cially and technically. 

I think the success rate amongst the smaller businessmen is 
excellent. 

I too, I do not like to see i t differentiated in a program where 
there is Special A R D A dictating, saying by race. On the other 
hand, the R D I A program does not say that i t is available fo r a 
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non-native or for a native. However, that is beside the point, 
Mr. Speaker. I think that probably we will see that by the time 
we have a new government in Ottawa, whatever government 
that may be that we will probably see a re-write ofthe A R D A 
situation. The R D I A will probably stay as it is, and A R D A 
may take a different form. Something that is maybe more 
palatable when you are speaking of it. 

I think that is really the main problem in Members even in 
this Assembly, accepting it. I would think, Mr. Speaker, that 
we are just putting Y ukoners on the same footing as some ofthe 
opportunities available in other provinces and most of the other 
provinces. In fact, I even see that Alberta has now signed an 
agreement with D R E E under Special A R D A and the R D I A 
program in an area in northern Alberta. 

Certainly the programs are beneficial and I think that I put 
more faith in, as 1 said before, faith in the people of Y ukon to 
use the program right. I think the make-up of the committee to 
look at the applications will, I hope, be of grass-roots type 
people, business people, who have some common sense when 
looking at the applications, and will know that if somebody is 
just trying to make application for the sake of making applica­
tion and getting assistance and then not having the wherewithal 
or back-up to make that particular project a success. That is 
something 1 am sure the Minister will be looking at when it 
comes time to make up that Committee. 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Speaker, just afew remarks regard­
ing the program that Ithinkdobearextentuation. Firstofallthe 
program is not a hand-out. It is a job situation wherea person 
has to work to get what he is going to get and has to be a valid 
business that he is involved with. 

They have to supply a five year plan of what their business is 
going to do, and they have to live by it. They are given the 
expertise to draw up that five year plan, but the business itself 
must be competitive. If it is a marginal business, they will not 
have the funding from this source. 

It is designed so that businesses in an area, such as Yukon, 
who might require more capital because of the circumstances, 
will have enough to get them over that hump so they can 
compete. 

I would like to stress this is a balanced program, that it does 
get into all areas ofthe Yukon economy. The R D I A designa­
tion, of course, is applied to any businesses whatsoever, it has 
no mention of race in that program. I would also like to mention 
that Special A R D A itself only refers to the fact that one-half 
the employees must be native. The ownership of that business 
might very well rest in non-native hands, but it is designed, of 
course, to get the native involved in the economy. 

I think it is important to stress that this is the source of money 
available. We have been looking for sources of money for this 
type of thing. We do not have the capability ourselves to go 
ahead with it, this is a source that is not directly from D I A N D , 
it is another department of the Federal Government that it has 
the money, and I think we should put ourselves in the position 
where we can use that money, which, if we do not sign the 
agreement, of course, is not available in any form. 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: Mr Speaker, just a short comment 
on the remarks made by the H onourable Member from Ogilvie, 
that I was a bit surprised at. She said, I think, to quote her, that 
she had been disturbed and angered by the debate and did not 
even want to be part of it. 

It seemed to me, Mr. Speaker, when I looked around and 
saw the hands raised that it was eight to three in favour of the 
A R D A and the R D I A agreement. That would seem to me, Mr. 
Speaker, that her remarks were a bit off-base. Rather than 
being disappointed and angered, she should have been quite 
pleased and proud of the majority of her colleagues in the way 
that they voted on this decision. 

Mr. Speaker: Order, please. I am sorry, I perhaps was 
thinking of something else. The mover of the motion, having 

twice spoken, has indeed closed debate and I was in error in 
permitting any further oebate at this time. 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: No, he only spoke once, Mr. 
Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker: I am sorry, that the mover having twice 
spoken has closed the debate. 

Are you prepared for the question? 
Some Members: Agreed. 
Some Members: Disagreed. 
Mr. Speaker: Division has been called. 
Madam Clerk, would you poll the House. 
Hon. Mr. McKinnon: Agreed. 
Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Agreed. 
Hon. Mr. Lang: Agreed. 
Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Agreed. 
Mr. Mclntrye: Agreed. 
Mr. Berger: Agreed. 

Mr. Fleming: Disagree. 
Ms Millard: Agree. 
Mr. McCall: Disagree. 
Mrs. Watson: Disagree. 
Mr. Lengerke: Agree. 
Madam Clerk: Mr. Speaker, the results of division on Bill 

16, eight yea, three nay. 
Mr. Speaker: I shall declare that the motion is carried. 

Motion agreed to 

Mr. Speaker: Are you prepared to adopt the title to the 
Bill? 

Hon. Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill Number 
16 do now pass and that the title be as on the Order Paper. 

Mr. Speaker: It has been moved by the Honourable Minis­
ter of Consumer and Corporate Affairs that BQ1 Number 16 do 
now pass and that the title be as on the Order Paper. 
Motion agreed to 

Mr. Speaker: Bill Number 16 has passed this House. 
Mr. McCall: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would move that 

Mr. Speaker do now leave the Chair and that the House resolve 
into Committee of the Whole. 

Mr. Fleming: I second that. 
Mr. Speaker: It has been moved by the Honourable 

Member from Pelly River, seconded by the Honourable 
Memberfrom Hootalinqua, that Mr. Speaker do now leave the 
Chair and thatthe House resolve into Committee of the Whole. 
Motion agreed to 
Mr. Speaker leaves Chair 

C O M M I T T E E O F T H E W H O L E 

Mr. Chairman: Committee please come to order. 
The matter we will have under discussion after a brief recess 

will be the Yukon Council Ordinance. 
I will now declare a brief recess. 

Recess 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I call this Committee to order. We 
will proceed reading Bill 102, An Ordinance Respecting the 
Council ofthe Yukon Territory. 
On Clause 1 

Mr. Mclntyre: Mr. Chairman, this Bill for a new Yukon 
Council Ordinance includes a new set of rules regarding qual­
ifications and disqualifications for Members and lays down in 
detail the types of employment or business contracts that 
would disqualify a Member. As the Assembly is in a position to 
control and limit government activity by legislation, and exer-
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cises t'inaneial control through the budget, it is most important 
that Members should be free o f any conflict o f interest which 

, would prevent them from acting wi th complete independence 
' as Members. 

The qualification and disqualification, in general terms, are 
as follows: (I )a Member must be qualified to vote in a Yukon 
election. (2) he cannot be a Member if he is a Member o f t h e 
Senate or o f t he House of Commons or any provincial assem­
bly, (3) i f he is employed by the Government of Canada or the 
Government o f the Yukon Terr i tory, he cannot be a Member. 

There are a number of exceptions to this rule which are listed 
in the Bi l l . A person who has a contract with the Territorial 
Government involving public money is disqualified and this 
also is subject to some exceptions. Any Member who accepts 
any fee or reward for supporting, doing or promoting something 
in the Assembly becomes disqualified. 

These conflict of interest rules in the Bill are the very basic 
ones, and there may be instances that occur during the course 
of any Assembly where an individual conflict o f interest may 
arise that is not covered by this Bi l l . Indeed, it is not possible to 
cover every possible type o f conflict o f interest. But should 
such a conflict arise, then it would be matter for a committee of 
the House to determine. Thank you. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Thank you, Mr . Mclntyre . 

Any further debate on Clause 1.(I)'? 

Clause I agreed to 
On Clause 2 
Clause 2 agreed to 

On Clause 3 
Clause 3 agreed to 
On Clause 4 

^ Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, could I have a little bit 
j more explanation on4 . ( l ) , the reason for the clause in the Bill? 

Mr. Mclntyre: M r . Chairman, this section deals with the 
affect of prorogation on future sittings and it has not been 
changed from the section that was discussed during the previ­
ous Assembly. 

It was one of the clauses that we had some difficulty with 
f rom Ottawa, but all it indicates is that when Council is pro­
rogued, that it is not necessary to name the date at which it is 
prorogued. 

In other words, the actual date of the next meeting of Council 
does not have to be set at prorogation o f Council. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr.Chairman, I have no problem if we 
could agree that the redundent comman in line four could be 
considered a typo. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I t is a typo error, Mrs. Whyard. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Thank you. 

Clause 4 agreed to 
On Clause 5 
Clause 5 agreed to 
On Clause 6 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, it is quite significant in there 
that we have not included mayors or aldermen of municipalities 
or board of trusteesof L . I .D . ' sas anexclusion. Aperson hears 
comments f rom the general public that anyone who is on a city 
council or who is a trustee o f an L . I . D . should not be eligible or 
should not be allowed to sit as a Member of the Territorial 
Legislature. But we have not followed that and there may be 
some argument f rom some o f t h e Members regarding this. 

I think that we all know that in the Northwest Territories, 
one o f the Members o f their Legislative Assembly is actually a 
mayor o f one o f their communities. So, we have gone along 

j w i t h what is usually accepted in other jurisdictions. 
Clause 6 agreed to 

On Clause 7 
Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr. Chairman, in (2). one minor question 
that occurs to me is that a person who is named Queen's 
Council. QC. is in fact. I would think, holding a Commission 
f rom Her Majesty. I would not like to see that necessarily bar a 
candidate for office in this Government, because it is a honor ­
ary title given to members in the legal profession. I just wonder 
if that is a technical diff icul ty that somebody might try to quote. 

M r . Mclntyre: That particular suggestion was not brought 
to the Committee, but 1 do not think it would be applicable 
because the wording of this Section parallels, to a certain 
extent, that o f t h e disqualifications for Federal Members and 
certainly a great number o f the Members of Parliament are 
Queen's Councils and hold the commission from the Queen. 1 
think the same rules would apply to them. It is not an office of 
profit of any kind, it is an honourary thing that really in this day 
and age has not got that much significance either. 

Hon. Vlr. Lang: M r . Chairman, one point here. The 
Member f rom Kluane referred to the fact that you have a 
Mayor ofone o f t he communities who also sits in the Legisla­
ture of the Northwest Territories. In 7.(2) the same holds true. 
The particular individual that 1 was referring to also sits on the 
Board of Directors for N C P C . It is my understanding, from 
leading this Section, this would preclude the Legislature from 
nominating a Member f rom the Legislature to sit on that Board 
of Directors if the Members of the next House felt that they had 
a capable member who should be involved in the decision­
making of NCPC. 1 would just like to hear other Members' 
feelings on this. 1 do know they have done it in the Northwest 
Territories and there is some merit to it. but at the same time. 1 
can see the problems that one would get into as well . 

Possibly we can hear some comments f rom some of the 
Members o f t h e Committee when they were discussing this. 

M r . Mclntyre: Mr . Chairman, this particular problem is 
covered by (3)(e). I f a future Council so desires to nominate a 
Member o f t h e Council itself to sit on a commission or other 
board from which he is unable to sit because of Section 7.(2). i f 
the Council passes a Resolution or passes an Ordinance provid­
ing for the same, then he in fact could sit, "providing that no 
salary or other profit is received by the person, other than as 
provided for in or pursuant to the resolution or ordinance". So 
the provision for appointing a Member o f t h e Assembly, and 
paying him. is included in (3)(e), but it is entirely up to a future 
Council to make this determination. 

Hon. M r . Lang: The following question, earlier in discus­
sing Section 6, you stated to the effect that you felt that if one 
was a mayor or an alderman or a trustee of an L . I . D . that he or 
she should not be ineligible for holding office. I f that is the 
intent, would it not be clearer i f a section were added to subsec­
tion 7.(3), outlining that and clearly stating that that individual 
would not be ineligible to hold office, because this is what you 
are doing with this Section. You are stating that people who 
would not be ineligible for holding office for the following 
reasons. 

1 think, in order to clarify that, that that possibly should be 
put into this section. 

Mrs . Watson: I think the Member is making a good point 
for 7.(3), but 7.(3) are the cases that are against, that are 
contrary to 7.(2) and so we have listed the cases and, really, a 
mayor or alderman or a trustee of a board of an L . I . D . would 
not be contrary to subsection (2). 

I was going to bring up the fact that in 7.(2), I think that the 
Member has brought up a good point, was the board of trustees 
of an L . I . D . , they are not employees o f the Territorial Gov­
ernment, but their salaries are paid through a grant f rom the 
Territorial Government and are very directly voted upon by 
the Members o f the Legislature. 

I think that is one thing that we might have to take back to 
look at, whether we need clarification for the board o f trustees.!-
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whether they are receiving money from the Territorial Gov­
ernment or whether they are receiving money f rom the L . I . D . , 
when the L . I . D . is really only there because of the money that 
comes f rom the Terri torial Government, completely and 
absolutely. 

I f some of the money from an L . I . D . camedirectly f rom their 
taxes, as the city does, then it would be different. But I think we 
are going lo have to look at that. 

Mr. Mclntyre: Mr . Chairman, 1 think that the protection 
given to members of a municipal body or an L . I . D . is covered 
by 7.(2). because it says that the "off ice , commission or emp­
loyment" must be in the "service of, or nomination of. Her 
Majesty, the Government of Canada or the Government of the 
Yukon Ter r i to ry" . 

A member o f the L . I . D . is not a memberof the L . I . D . a t the 
nomination o f the Government of the Yukon Terri tory, They 
are elected. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, the only thing is that you 
are writing legislation. We should be trying to write it as clear as 
we possibly can. 

If it is written into the legislation that an individual who is an 
aldern.an, is a mayor or a trustee o f t h e L . I . D . is eligible as a 
member o f the Council and still retain that position, I think it 
should be writ ten into the legislation because two or three years 
down the road there are going to be other people reading this 
and they are not going t o , perhaps, understand the 
interpretation. 

What I am saying, it would clarify the situation to those 
people who are wondering whether or not they are eligible to 
run as Council members and still retain their positions. I f it is 
written into the legislation, they have a copy o f the legislation, 
they can read it and they know exactly where they stand, rather 
than having to go through the Votes and Proceedings, phoning 
the Clerk o f the Assembly, going through the whole exercise. 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, I think the Honourable 
Member has made a very good point. We want to make it as 
clear as possible for anybody who is interested and we wil l 
certainly have a look at that, I think. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Does Committee agree we stand 
over Clause 7? 

Some Members: Agreed. 

Clause 7 stood over 
Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, wi th respect, could we stand 

over 6 and 7, because I do not know whether we are going to put 
it in 6 or 7,, i f we make provisions for i t . 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Wel l , Clause 6 has been carried. 
Mrs. Watson. 

Mrs. Watson: Okay. 

On Clause 8 

Mr. Fleming: Mr . Chairman, I was wondering if the Bill 
could explain the reason. I see no actual place where a person 
on the Council could obtain land for residential use during the 
lifetime o f t h e Council, while he is here that four years. I see 
where it says that he is the purchaser of land in (1), but in (f) i t 
says that he should be already under the agreement before he is 
a Councillor. I am wondering about during the time that he is a 
Councillor, what can he do then? 

Mr. Mclntyre: M r . Chairman, (f) applies generally to a 
purchaser o f land which may be for commercial or any in­
terests, any purpose whatsoever. That general thing applies to 
agreements that were entered into before he became interested 
in becoming a Councillor. 

The (1) deals with the purchaser of a parcel o f land fo r a 
residence, and this entitles a Councillor during the time he is a 
Member o f the Assembly, to apply for a parcel o f land for a 
residence. 

M r . Berger: Mr . Chairman, (2)(b). 1 was wondering what is ( 
the reasoning behind, "less than ten percent" o f the sharehol­
der of a company. In large corporations, sometimes the major 
shareholder is somebody that holds9.9percent of the shares in 
the corporation. 1 think we are going a little bit overboard here. 
We are trying to get away. I think the intention of it is, of a 
major shareholder influencing a government decision and 
maybe benefiting from it. But like I say. 9.9 per cent o f a 
shareholding in some corporations forms a part o f a major 
shareholder. I think we should look at this really carefully. 

M r . Mclntyre: Mr . Chairman, this was a matter which was 
discussed almost at every meeting that we had. It is, to be trite, 
it is like being a little bit pregnant: just how far can you go in 
permitting an interest, a person interested in a company. 
Should it be 10 per cent or 5 per cent or whatever? We had the 
same problem with another section. We had considered allow­
ing a certain amount o f money and we decided that we would 
eliminate that completely. Anybody that received $10 under 
these particular circumstances would be disqualified. 

I think it is up to this Committee of the Whole to make a 
determination whether ten per cent equity is the amount or 
should we go to the other extreme and say that a person who is a 
director or a member o f a corporation and so on, under these 
circumstances, i f he is completely disqualified, no matter what 
interest he has, whether it is ten per cent, f ive per cent or f i f t y 
per cent or whatever. 

But 1 think this figure was put in for a basis for argument and I 
do not think any Member o f the Committee that designed this 
particular Ordinance would object to something coming from 
the Committee as a further guide. 

Hon. M r . Lang: Mr . Chairman, the Member f rom Klon- . 
dike raised an interesting point in that particular area. A t the \ 
same time you can take it f rom the other view point where 
Government is so prevalent in North America today in the 20th 
Century, that a person in a small business, to a large degree, 
may have to depend on government. 

Let us say, for an example, i f you were in a private printing 
business and some of your business did come f rom govern­
ment, i f the individual had 30 or 40 per cent equity in a small 
business, he would be ineligible under this piece of legislation, 
the way I understand i t , to run for office. 

It could preclude a lot o f people who would otherwise be 
interested in an office and capable f r o m running fo r office. I 
think that the major point, in respect to the conflict o f interest, 
which we have never practiced here, is the following section, 
which is Section 9.(1), which states an individual shall not vote 
in areas where he is affected, under Section 8. 

N o w , I understand that that is why that particular section is 
put in that. A m I not correct, M r . Mclntyre? 

M r . Chairman, I think some thought has to be given to this, 
whether we should be perhaps increasing the equity that an 
individual has in a small business. 

Now, realize M r . Mcln ty re has outlined this. I t is a very 
diff icul t area to try to determine just how much equity an 
individual can have in a business, but I think that we should 
maybe look at increasing it to a certain extent. 

I would like to hear what the Member f rom Hootalinqua and 
the Member f rom Whitehorse South Centre has to say on this, 
because I think it is an area that we really have to look at 
because we could be precluding people that would be very 
capable candidates and possible members in this House f rom 
running for off ice. 

M r . Berger: Yes, M r . Chairman, obviously the Minis ter , 
did not get the gist of my objection here. I was talking about V 
major corporations. The danger never arises, as far as I am 
concerned f rom a small family business where there are two 
shareholders or three shareholders normally. 
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Those people ever influencing government. I think is just as 
Jar-fetched as me jumping over the moon. I am talking about 
large corporations where 9.9 per cent of equity in shares to a 
shareholder means he is a majority shareholder. Those are the 
people who can influence governments and actually are in­
fluencing governments in this day and age. 

Mr. Fleming: I do not see anything really, in here, in the 
Ordinance Vet. that really covers this and whether you could or 
cannot do it. I would say just provide goods and services under 
a contract, if you are the owner of a hotel or motel, a service 
station, or anything o f this type on the Highway. 

Mr. Mclntyre: Comment on Mr . Fleming's remarks'? No. 
the person who is in a private ownership situation, sole prop­
rietorship, would be disqualified, because you have 100 per 
cent interest, under this particular Section. But there are provi­
sions whereby you can divest yourself of your conflict, and 
these come in at a later time in the Ordinance. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr . Chairman, I may not understand 
this completely, but 1 am looking at8.(2)(a), and I am wonder­
ing i f there is something anywhere else in the amendments 
which would cover, for example, a grant under D R E E . This 
does not exactly pin you down on that kind o f public funding, 
which is Federal. Woulda Member be permitted, for example, 
to apply, because 1 see nothing there specifically regarding a 
Federal employment project? 

My other question 8.(2)(a) would be concerning a Member, 
for example, who might have received a recreation grant for a 
specific project, which is available to the public, and his public 
right may be to go to Japan to see a handicraft display or enter 
it? Mr . Chairman, that is a legally established right of the 

' public, to apply for those things through various groups. 
\ Mr. Deputy Chairman: 1 see this particular clause is going 
Jo be going on for some time, so I wil l declare a recess until 
1:30. 
Recess 

Mr. Chairman: Would the Committee please come to 
order. 

We have for discussion this afternoon the Memorandum on 
Electrical Rate Equalization and we have representatives from 
the Chamber o f Commerce in the person o f Ian McKay and 
Dave Morrison, who would like to present something to us. 

So, with the concurrence o f Committee, we wi l l hear f rom 
the Chamber o f Commerce. 

Mr. McKay: Thank you, M r . Chairman. We appreciate 
this opportunity to talk to the Committee on this matter. It is a 
very diff icul t and complicated matter to look at. 

We have had a copy of the memorandum— 

M r . Lengerke: I am sorry and excuse myse l f f o r 
interrupting. 

I understand there is another witness, as wel l , Mr . Chris 
Pearson and I am wondering would it be any advantage to 
having him appear at the same time? 

Mr. Chairman: I t would be a disadvantage. I think Mr . 
Pearson should be heard on his own paper. 

Mr. Lengerke: That is f ine, thank you. 
Mr. McKay: We have had an opportunity to read the 

Memorandum on our Electrical Rate Equalization, prepared 
by the Public Utlitities Board. 

We would like to state at the outset that this memorandum is 
a very preliminary review o f t h e ramifications of equalization 
and we feel, as a Chamber, that further study would be neces­
sary before taking any action, either positive or negative, on it. 
) We note that equalization is a fairly common way of doing 

—ihings in the provinces, so it has become fairly established as a 
method of equalizing costs. 

However, we do think that Yukon should look further into i t . . 

There are a number of areas we would like to mention in that 
regard. 

Just a general principle of equalization, it is another area of 
where government intervenes in the costs of services to a 
community and. by subsidizing one against the other does do 
some distortion o f t h e natural flow of commerce. 

On that point, we would point out that everybody in the 
Territory is. at the moment, servicing certain electrical bills 
and have structured their businesses and prices and rates and 
so forth in light o f that so any significant change where you 
would feel should happengradually. A large increase in the bills 
for businesses coming with very little warning and would be 
quite diff icul t to adjust to. 

I would point out in the passing, at the present situation, 
whereby the corporate income tax of Yukon Electric is rebated 
to the Territory and is thereby used to reduce all residential and 
some commercial accounts. Already it does constitute a sub­
sidy from Whitehorse to other areas, simply because Yukon 
Electric's profit is largely generated in Whitehorse and a rebate 
plan is throughout the Yukon . 

The reports of the memorandum did not touch upon the 
mining industry. It left this strictly alone and that is an area that 
we think is really sensitive. The mining industry appears to be 
having a few problems in the Yukon now, and i f there was going 
to be large cost increases to them, this should be carefully 
considered before it is done. 

We can go back and say there are two proposals before the 
Committee, one being the outright equalization of all com­
munities across the Yukon. This would result in a 15 per cent 
increase in the electrical rates to Whitehorse residents, and a 23 
per cent increase in rates to the commercia l users in 
Whitehorse. I think these are very significant figures and there 
would be some difficulty in absorbing that, particularly when 
we are speaking on behalf of the business community. I f there 
has to be equalization we would favour it on a gradual basis and 
in the manner that has been suggested by way of rate /.ones 
within each system. 

Above and beyond all that, there is the whole question o f 
inter-relationship o f Yukon Electric and NCPC which would 
come into this question of how this equalization system should 
work. That is something that has to be looked at. It is a very 
sensitive and diff icult area, particularly when you look at the 
NCPC situation as it is today. 

Mr . Morrison is with me, and he would like to address a few-
comments on NCPC and its situation today. 

Mr. Morrison: Mr . Chairman, the Chamber has been quite 
extensively involved in examining the electrical rate situation 
in Yukon over the past few years and 1 have brought some 
figures wi th me and 1 wi l l be glad to table them with the Clerk 
for the information o f Members. 

One of the pieces of information that I have outlines NCPC 
busbar rates f rom 1958 through 1978 and they show, at an 
outset prior to Whitehorse Rapids, that we were paying five 
cents a kilowatt hour for power. 

Also, in the same year 1958, post Whitehorse Rapids, we 
were paying 2.5 cents a kilowatt hour for power. From there 
through until 1966, rates went down every year. The 2.5 cents 
decreased to 1.45 cents, excuse me, 1.25 cents in 1966. 

The next year, which saw an increase, was 1975. In 1975, 
Yukon Electric was paying for N C P C power 1.45 cents a 
kilowatt, which represents a 16 per cent increase. 

Since that time, users in Yukon have seen a 21 per cent 
increase, a 43 percent increase, a 10 percent increase and a7.5 
per cent increase. That is 82 percent in three years in the cost of 
power. Granted some of that cost, as well , is prior to Aishihik. 

On top o f that, Yukon Electric, who had not increased their 
costs to consumers for a number of years, have applied for and 
received some rate increases over the past few years. They 
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have gone f rom 2.5 cents a kilowatt to 3.9 cents a kilowatt. 
Now. that is on an average cost of 1.000 kilowatts a month. 

The Memorandum on Electric Rate Equalization, as Mr . 
McKay pointed out. on the total Territory-wide scale, prop­
oses a 15 per cent increase on the cost of power in Whitehorse. 
That, added to the other increases that I have outlined briefly 
here, really does impose a heavy burden on the people o f 
Whitehorse. Granted, the users in the outlying communities 
are also paying quite a lot for power. 

The one aspect that we would like Committee to look at is if 
equalization is considered, the Terri tory being under one 
scheme would be the most appropriate and we think this can be 
done without going through a Terri tory-wide scheme im­
mediately. Instead o f trying to impose such a heavy burden of 
15 per cent all at once, the system of rate zones or by grid and 
small diesel, large diesel and Mayo system would allow a total 
Territory-wide equalization plan to be implemented over a few 

years or on a gradual basis. 

The whole question of cost of power rolls itself into what we 
have determined, or can determine, as the cause of the large 
increases in the cost of power, and that is the Aishihik Dam 
Project. The Government of Canada have never resolved the 
Aishihik question and we do not know if they ever w i l l . 

We have asked them time and time again for a resolution of 
the question. The Dal by Report which 1 would hope that 
everybody, or all the Members of Committee have read, 
clearly outlines in many instances that a significant portion o f 
the cost overrun of Aishihik is the fault of the Federal Govern­
ment. The Federal Government have never paid their share o f 
the cost overruns. 

The memorandum that was tabled this morning, or the telex 
from the Minister, is no different than anything that we have 
received f rom him over the past little while, which indicates 
that the Federal Cabinet is looking at the cost o f power in the 
Terri tory. M r . Chairman, 1 think that really the Federal Gov­
ernment have to do an awful lot more than look at the cost of 
power in the Terr i tory, i f the Government of Yukon and this 
House is to be able to institute an equalization scheme which is 
going to be fair to everybody. In other words, Mr . Chairman, 
the Chamber thinks that prior to any equalization plan being 
carried out, we would like to see the electrical rate situation 
resolved in Yukon. 

That really cannot be done without some type o f resolution 
o f the Aishihik question. The granting of the water license by a 
federal government department who both control the granting 
o f t h e water license, who control the corporation, really pin­
points something in terms o f cost o f power. We would like to 
see the House be able to take some positive action on the 
question of N C P C costs and rates. We know it is dif f icul t , but 
we think it would certainly help the consumer and the power 
situation in Yukon. 

There is no doubt, and there is little doubt, that anything that 
is done in Yukon in the foreseeable future relies totally on the 
question of power, the cost o f it, the availability of it . We 
cannot have development without equitable costs in that area. 
Without resolving the Aishihik question again, we cannot have 
that. 

The Chamber sees a progression of events in that i f the 
Government or the people of Yukon can see some end in sight 
on the Aishihik question, thatthe next step really would be that 
the Government of Yukon makes a move towards constituting 
a Yukon Power Corporation. We are run under a Federal 
Crown corporation now, there is no reason in my mind that the 
Federal Government should continue to run the affairs of the 
Northern Canada Power Commission. It serves the N orth, the 
Government o f Y ukon is more than capable of taking that away 
f rom them and setting it up locally so that it is answerable 
locally. That would make the Power Corporation subject to the 

regulations o f the Yukon Electric Public Utilities Board,which 
it is not now and it makes it very diff icult for us to argue a rate 
increase case with the board when the corporation is not sub ,^ - ^ 
ject to the regulations of the board. V ' 

We have in the past argued against rate increases, but it does 
kind o f tend to influence the situation a little bit. 

That is the general trend o f things. We feel, as Mr . McKay 
stated, that there is a lot more work that has to be done and 
there are some moves that have to be made before Electric Rate 
Equalization is taken any further. The provinces have electric 
rate equalization schemes, we know that. There are schemes in 
the United States, but we would like to leave the House with 
that and hope that we wil l see more on this. 

Thank you, Mr . Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman: Any Members have a question for the 

witnesses? 
Mrs. Watson: Yes. Mr. Chairman. I agree with quite a 

number o f the comments that were made by the witnesses, 
however, I would wonder whether any witness could answer 
my question on how the resolving o f the cost over-run at 
Aishihik could affect the extremely high power rates that peo­
ple pay in Beaver Creek or Destruction Bay or Teslin? 

Mr. Morrison: Mr . Chairman, the first thing, i f 1 can go 
about answering the Member's question in a roundabout way, 
the first thing that has to be done before trying to resolve the 
question of the power rates in Beaver Creek, which is one 
specific area, is that the power rates and the power situation in 
Yukon itself should be resolved and be on a very f i rm footing. 

It is very diff icul t to take the case o f Beaver Creek in isola­
tion when all the users in the Territory are paying a rate which 1 
say is inflated, as far as the wholesale rate that NCPC sells 
power at, i f , in fact, the debt, NCPC's debt was reduced by X 
million dollars in regards to the Aishihik Project, then the/ N 
would be starting f rom a realistic base and then the move coufk / 
be made to work on the rates at Beaver Creek and Old Crow 
and other places in the Terri tory. 

What I am saying is is that Beaver Creek's rates might be ten 
cents a k i l o w a t t hour in compar ison to f o u r cents in 
Whitehorse, but the real rate in Whitehorse should be two cents 
and the rate in Beaver Creek, in that case, perhaps should only 
be six cents and f rom there you are bringing them down. 

What we would be doing by resolving the rates in isolation or 
without taking the whole situation into consideration is just 
bringing them down in ratio. It may be too high as it is. 

Mr. Fleming: Yes, Mr . Chairman, I am very interested and 
I do not agree wi th the witnesses in some cases. They seem to 
be quite well informed as to the rates and everything in 
Whitehorse. I wonder if they could tell me what the rates were 
in Teslin. 

Mr. Morrison: I can look it up fo r you. Would you like me 
to look it up, Mr . Chairman? 

Mr. Fleming: I meant without the book, Mr . Chairman, 
thank you. That is good enough. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, I would like to direct a 
question to either one o f the witnesses. They referred to the 
telex the Legislature just received. I think the same telex but 
just to a different Minister, I think we received the same one a 
year ago. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: And the year before. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: A n d the year before. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: And the year before that. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: From the context o f what you people are 
saying, you are saying the Government o f Yukon and the 
Legislature should not be looking at an equalization plan o f an.'' 
kind until which time we get a resolution o f the Aishihik Pre, J 
ject . Is that correct? Is that the basic principle that you were 
espousing here? This is what Igatherfrom what you have said. 
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^ M r . McKay: That is very much a part o f i t . We are also 
j;oncerneil about if there were to be an equalization, how it 
would be implemented. Going back to the first principle, we 
feel that equalization is sort of attacking the symptoms of a 
disease, if you wil l excuse the analogy, and that really the basic 
disease, N C P C . has never resolved all of its financial prob­
lems. You are trying to rectify a very difficult situation for all 
the Yukon, at the expense o f one part o f a community to 
another, rather than going after the main problem which is in 
Ottawa. 

Hon. Mr . Lang: Then following that through further, as 
you know you referred earlier to the equalization fund that is 
set up, like the provinces, with a private utility company 
through their income tax and as you know in approximately one 
year's time, the fund will be broke. In other words, monies 
coming f rom that source wil l not be available, ls the Chamber 
at least at the present time, prepared to support the concept of 
the continuation o f that equalization plan in the present form 
that it is in through the Government o f the Yukon Terri tory, 
until which time the resolution of the NCPC comes into effect, 
i f it ever does? 

M r . McKay: 1 think very definitely we are. It is interesting 
to note there that it appeared that some $500,000 is going to be 
appropriated to go into that fund. This is coming f rom the 
general revenues o f the Territory which is ultimately therefore 
being financed from Ottawa, which is interesting to note be­
cause previously the funds has all been coming f rom rebates of 
income tax, so it is just coming out o f the general budget, which 
may or may not set a precedent for your equalization. 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, I realize that this equaliza­
tion scheme is coming at a very bad time. As a result, the costs 
of power in the Whitehorse area have increased tremendously 
because o f t h e NCPC Aishihik Project. Also, we must not 
>orget that the power costs in the smaller communities on diesel 
generation, their costs have equally increased and I can under­
stand the thinking behind the presentation and 1 can certainly 
understand the concern o f the Whitehorse residents and the 
Whitehorse business community where you are looking at a 23 
per cent increase on top of the increases that you had in the past 
few years. 

However, I think we must also look at the Aishihik cost 
overruns and we are asking the Government of Canada, be­
cause of the cost overruns at Aishihik, that they should be using 
public money to pay for their mistakes, not to let the Yukon 
consumer. 

Really, i f the NCPC came and bailed out, i f the Government 
of Canada bailed out N C P C for their cost over-runs at Ais­
hihik, this same consumer who is a Yukon resident and who 
contributes to those public funds that come from Canada, this 
same consumer at Beaver Creek and Teslin and Watson Lake, 
would not in fact be benefiting f rom that public money on his 
light b i l l . 

Therefore, the reasoning that N C P C , the resolving o f the 
cost over-runs is the basic question 1 do not think is correct 
reasoning. I think the basic question is the fact that all com­
munities, and particularly the Whitehorse area havejust in the 
few, past few years, had substantial increases in their power 
rates. 

It was most unfortunate that those o f us who were in this 
House eight years ago or ten years ago or twelve years ago did 
not act on an equalization scheme when the Whitehorse con­
sumers were getting their electricity at some of the lowest rates 
in Canada. But i f we had embarked upon it then, we would have 
had the same type of opposition, because the Whitehorse con­
sumer would have been facing larger increases. 
z%ven though the Government o f Canada does bail out 
N C P C , it would be ve ryd i f f i cu l t fo r the Whitehorseconsumer, 
the ones who are on hydro electricity who would say, okay. 

now our rates are cheaper, now vve have got to share them with 
the rest o f t h e communities. 

So. somewhere along the line, there is going to have to be. 
over a gradual basis, some type of equalization which is prog­
rammed so that some of the pockets of extremely high cost may 
have to be funded out of something like this rebate scheme and 
an equalization done where the difference to some consumers 
is not as great. 

At this time I can certainly understand why the people o f 
Whitehorse and the Chamber of Commerce are objecting to i t . 
but by the same token, when is it convenient. 

M r . Morrison: Mr . Chairman, i f 1 could comment on that, 
there are a couple of points I would like to address there that I 
think perhaps in my comments 1 was a little bit misleading in 
that 1 indicated thatthe resolution of the Aishihik question is all 
that is needed here. 

What is really needed, in resolvingthe Aishihik question the 
Government o f Canada is going to have to resolve and refur­
bish N C P C . The Corporation, the way it does business today, 
cannot continue to provideelectric power in Yukon at any kind 
of an equitable rate. A company has no development money, 
there is no provision anywhere to build a project without cus­
tomers on a customer cost basis. 

The Honourable Member raised a point that there are people 
on diesel and they pay the high cost of power and they really do 
pay a very high cost for their power, but in our points made 
earlier, I do not think the people in Whitehorse could argue that 
much on equalization, i f brought in gradually as the Honoura­
ble Member suggested, but. hopefully, a total resolution o f the 
NCPC question, in other words setting the Corporation up to 
where it can operate on a proper basis, would one day see 
electric power being generated throughout the Terri tory and 
not have some of the communities in the Terri tory remain on 
diesel generation. 

That in itself, where at the point in time, may not bring the 
power rates down any, but at least it would make them subject 
to the one cost o f producing hydro, rather than the cost o f fossil 
fuel on the world market. There are more ramifications to the 
power situation in Yukon than just resolvingthe Aishihik ques­
tion: the financing structure o f N C P C , where and how they get 
financing. The whole gambit really lies in further future produc­
tion o f hydro power. 

A t this poin 1 in time, Yukon cannot afford production o f 
hydro power. We cannot afford the rates we have now: we 
certainly cannot afford to pay for another dam, at least the few 
customers we have here. The Government of Canada is going 
to have to come up wi th something that allows us to develop 
power on a different basis than today. 

Mrs. Watson: One more question, Mr . Chairman: would 
the witnesses agree that it would be advantageous to have an 
overall power policy and an equalization scheme eventually i f 
the generation of power within the Y ukon for al 1 the Y ukon was 
under one authority? 

M r . McKay: Mr . Chairman, we feel very strongly that a 
whole energy policy should be developed for Yukon . As 
pointed out by the Honourable Member, this would include the 
equalization o f rates and the generation of power under a 
Yukon authority. This is just one more step towards responsi­
ble government. We are very much in favour o f that kind of 
development where wecan seea profit making institution being 
developed and run here for the benefit of Yukoners. 

M r . Fleming: M r . Chairman, that was my question. I was 
going to agree wi th the witness on that. There is a lot more to 
do, because there is no way we can live under the situation we 
are today where N C P C can sell power to Yukon Electric, then 
they in turn turn around and sell i t . I have said that over and 
over again. I think we should just forget that. We have to get 
under one authority one way or another. 
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I am wondering, the Chamber, in looking at the brief and 
considering i t . on page four on the second paragraph where it 
says the most straightforward method by which gradual equali­
zation could be accomplished would be to commence by 
equalizing rates up to a given level of consumption. 1 am 
speaking now of an overall policy where you start, but you do 
not equalize the total bi l l , you equalize up to a certain consump­
tion. I am wondering what they considered, in this case, after 
some of these other things of course have been resolved? 

M r . McKay: Mr . Chairman, this is certainly one method. I 
believe that to a certain extent this is what is happening now 
with the rebate on the Yukon Electrical rebate. 

M r . Morrison: On the first 300 kilowatts. 

M r . McKay: There is a precedent for that. I guess our 
major concern is that it happens gradually. The mechanics are 
quite di f f icul t . 

M r . Fleming: Just one comment, I think that is probably 
the right idea, but they are not going anywhere because they 
have not got anywhere with 300 kilowatts of power. Someone 
with a light bulb in his back room, that is all. 

M r . lengerke: Yes, Mr . Chairman, I am not going to 
comment much further. The Member f rom Kluane has men­
tioned some of them, and certainly I would just like to say 
though that it is not a case ofWhitehorse saying that we do not 
want to have rate equalization. I do not think this is the case at 
all. 

I think the residents in Whitehorse are just as concerned 
about the oudying areas as anybody and they certainly would 
like to extend the benefits o f equalized power to the overall 
Territory if at all possible. 

1 think the situation is, and Mr . Morrison did certainly em­
phasize it , that we must resolve the NCPC situation first. I 
think this is what, certainly I have been, over three years been 
standing up in this House trying toget some action with respect 
to that partic ular matter, as most other Members in this House 
have. 

I think that is really the situation, that we must get a baseline 
set and determine so that in fact wecan look at other measures. 
Certainly, i f we are not going to resolve that, then we are going 
to have to bite the bullet and take a go at rate equalization. We 
are going to have to fund that fund from other sources and the 
people are going to have to pay, there is no doubt with respect 
to that at all . 

1 do have a question of the witnesses, though. They did 
mention the mining industry and the fact that it was not addres­
sed in the rate equalization paper, other than very casually. I 
am just wondering i f they have any thoughts on the type of 
equalization that you v o u l d provide to industry, i f you would in 
fact do that? Would you look at equal izing the rates to industry 
as a whole, or would it have to be on a specific basis? 

Mr. McKay: I think, Mr . Chairman, on that question that 
each mine is such a significant customer o f NCPC or Yukon 
Electric, that I think these things are negotiated individually 
and that we have seen some provisions to the Anvi l agreement, 
1 think, in the last year or two, to cover some areas that had not 
been thought o f before. 

The continued negotiation of things individually would prob­
ably be the only fair way. 

Mr. Lengerke: Thank you. 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, one more question: has the 
Chamber given consideration at all to t h e - I know you have to 
a Yukon Power Authori ty, and a power policy, a power de­
velopment policy for Yukon and the fact that Yukon is, in 
itself, very short o f capital funds. Has the Chamber o f Com­
merce given any consideration that Yukon utilizing that $200 
million line of credit that might be established i f a pipeline 
comes, for a hydro authority to alleviate the situation on a 
long-term basis as a beginning o f doing this? 

M r . McKay: The Chamber has always wondered what the 
$200 million is going to be spent on. Nobody has ever defined it 
as far as 1 know and it was a figure that came up in Lysyk an '̂ 
various other places and there presumably are a lot of impacts" 
to be funded. 

I do not think a $12 million recreational centre is necessarily 
what 1 would see as the best use for that. 1 would like to see it 
invested in types o f things that would, in the future, generate 
capital and income for the Terri tory. As I say. I do not know 
what plans are already on hand for$200 milionand how much of 
it beg your pardon? 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, my question was has the 
Chamber specifically, would they be prepared to make this 
type of a recommendation on behalf of the Chamber regarding 
the utilization of the $200 million? 

M r . Morrison: Before we make any recommendations— 

Mrs. Watson: Not f rom you in the Chamber. 

M r . Morrison: N o , we would like to wait and see what the 
Minister says next month when the Cabinet document comes 
out. That is an interestingconcept, there are ways and means of 
financing large scale hydro projects without financing them on 
the basis that i f say for instance we built a 500 megawatt power 
dam that the people of the Yukon Territory would be required 
to pay immediately that the key is turned there, we would have 
to start paying for the total cost of that project. 

There are many, many ways the G overnment of Canada who 
control the Northern Canada Power Commission could set up 
financing, so that project— for instance perhaps we could only 
find use for 50 megawatts o f power on a customer basis, but 
perhaps we think we can sell the rest, but we need a little time 
once it is in. 

There is no reason the Government o f Canada cannot set UP 
that scale where we pay on a use basis, that we are paying f o r f 
megawatts. When we use 100 we would be paying for 100, wheh 
we use 200 we begin paying for 200. That is the kind o f thing 
they could do. 

N o w , take the $200 mill ion. Of course they could do that, 
they could do anything else, they make up the rules. They 
determine who pays and how much we pay. They can decide 
that we do not have to pay, but whether they wil l do it or not, 
Mr . Chairman, is another thing. There are schemes there i f 
they would consider them, that is all . 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr .Chai rman, 1 f ind this very interest­
ing to hear the spokesman for free enterprise saying that gov­
ernment ought to do this and that. 

Mr. Morrison: I did not say they should do that, I said they 
could do that. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Chairman, 1 would like to pose a 
hypothetical question to the representatives o f the Chamber. 
That is that we all agree, I think we all agree, that no govern­
ment should be in business where there is a competent agency 
of free enterprise to do the job . I t is my understanding, and I 
was around 30 years ago when some of this happened in the 
Northwest Terr i tor ies , that the Nor thern Canada Power 
Commission was established to provide hydro electric power in 
areas where there was no one else to provide it to people going 
north to live. 

M r . Chairman, the conditions have certainly changed since 
that time. N ow we are in another place wi th people in a position 
to provide power. I would like to ask the witnesses, M r . 
Chairman, i f they were sitting in Ottawa, which is apparently 
the seat of the mighty, whether they would now say look, it is 
no longer necessary to have a Crown corporation in this area. 
Having made that decision, how would you go about getting rid 
o f Northern Canada Power Commission? ( 

Mr. McKay: I t is a very interesting hypothetical question. 
Obviously you would sell it to the Yukon Electric. That would 



be one way of getting rid of i t . i f that was most desired, i f Y ukon 
Electric wanted it . That I doubt somewhat, because the dif­
ficulties that are involved in a frontier area developing its 
industry, the high risks that have to be run to build a power 
project, as alluded to before, of some magnitude that may not 
have all the customers available for it when you finish it, they 
are quite large. 

It would seem to me that while Yukon Electric is doing an 
extremely efficient j ob in their company here, they may not 
want to take on the responsibility for developing power for the 
North as part of their private enterprise schemes. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Is the Chamber then telling us that 
they still see a need for Government participation in the provi­
sion of power in the north? 

Mr. McKay: I think it is very difficult to see it otherwise, 
simply because, as I mentioned before that while we would like 
to see as many things done by private enterprise as possible, we 
also recognize that some certain areas like utilities and, in most 
places, railroads, seem to fall under the ambit o f being a pre-
development necessity. Somebody has to put up some risk 
money somewhere in order to provide the impetus for further 
development. 

They are prepared to do that on the basis that they will get 
back higher taxes later on from the profits o f these enterprises. 
That is why I think Government is involved in hydro right 
across the country. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Chairman, then is the witness 
implying that there is another way to do this, such as 
government's participation in the petrochemical or search for 
oil and gas, rather than running the show as a C r o w n 
corporation? 

Mr. McKay: This is a very interesting discussion. I think 
the Petro-Canada Corporation was perhaps formed more to 
monitor the oil industry than to get into it in a big development 
way. 

So, I'can not quite see the analogy, but I do agree that there 
are other ways, perhaps, o f doing it than just straight govern­
ment doing it . Maybe private enterprise can handle the funds 
more efficiently and build a dam cheaper, because they have 
got a profit motive involved. 

Mr. Chairman: I wonder if I could bring the Committee 
back into reality. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: 1 enjoyed i t , 1 enjoyed it . 

Mr. Chairman: Are there any questions dealing with the 
material that the Chamber has brought to us or the application 
of th i s paper? I would be will ing to entertain some more ques­
tions, but let us not have any more about, you know, daydream­
ing about what might happen if the government said that we 
would not have to pay anymore electrical rates. 

Mr . Lenegerke. did you have something? 

Mr. Lengerke: That is fine. I wi l l wait, 1 will save my— 

Mr. Berger: Mr.Chairman, I really do not have a question, 
but I cannot let the Honourable Member from Riverdale get 
away with the statement saying that Whitehorse people are 
concerned about people in the outlying areas. 

I personally made a motion in this House, in the old building, 
three years ago, suggesting exactly the same thing that the 
Whitehorse people are concerned about right now, equaliza­
t ion o f rates in the T e r r i t o r y . It was the Members of 
Whitehorse that turned me down at that particular time. 

It is only now that the Whitehorse people, and 1 suggest it, 
Mr . Chairman, are really concerned about rates, power rates in 
the Terri tory because it affects their own pocketbook. 

At that particular time, Mr.Chairman, Dawson and Dawson 
even right now pays the highest rate in the Territory besides 
Old Crow, or rates, electricity rates. Dawson, and other areas 
in the Yukon Territory demand a solution of the problem now, 

not when Parliament gels around to coming up with a solution 
to the NCPC problem. 

I agree with a lot of things that are being said right now and I 
could take it a step further but we want a solution now. not in 
ten years from now because the possibility that Dawson City is 
ever going to be hooked on a grid system in Yukon . I would 
suggest is about 20 years away in reality. 

The problem is always going to be there, unless we are going 
to equalize the rates all through the Territory on aneqiial basis. 

Mr. Chairman: Well we are getting into the realm of dis­
cussion now. I think we wil l excuse the two witnesses because 
we are not really dealing with what they presented to us and we 
wil l call Mr . Pearson down from the Electrical Public Utilities 
Board. 

Thank you, witnesses. M r . Pearson, w ho is known to all of 
us is appearing as a witness in connection with this particular 
paper. 1 am sure he had a great deal of input into it. 

Would you like to make a statement first. Mr . Pearson, or 
just throw yourself open to questioning? 

Mr. Pearson: I do not think so. Mr . Chairman. The paper 
was produced as a result of representations made to the Board, 
particularly by Dawson C i ty , the people of Dawson (" in . on 
numerous occasions. Everytime they came before the Board 
they asked that we look into the matter ofelectrica! rale equali­
zation as opposed to the subsidization plan that now exists 

We felt that we had the expertise in our consultants to do a 
preliminary paper. This is the result of it. I he Board feelsquitc 
strongly that a decision o f t h i s magnitude is a policy decision, 
and not one that falls within the scope or the mandate ol the 
Board. Hence, we felt that we had to forward it to the Commis­
sioner in hopes that he would table it in the House. 

Mr. Lengerke: I have a question for Mr . Pearson. I an 
wondering i f he agrees that this is really a preliminary studs oi 
review, and other studies are going to have to be made. I think 
even in yourcovering letter you said this. I am wondering what 
other detailed studies do you see having to be undertaken 1 

Have you got any specific areas in mind? 
Mr. Pearson: Oh, certainly. One of the major things, yes. I 

hope we made it very clear that this is just a preliminary studv. 
We are dealing, to start wi th , wi th ballpark figures. The price 
per kilowatt hourfor ourelectricity. the prices that ue quote in 
the report, are not recognizable for any community because 
they arein fact average prices based on what we have been ahi..-

to ascertain as the average use in that community. 
A n example: Whitehorse, the average use that we use is 

1,400 kilowatts per month. Some houses use 1.800. some onl> 
900. We had to strike a balance. The rate, therefore, is based on 
1.400 kilowatts per month. 

Dawson Ci ty , the rate is based on 900 kilowatts per month, 
the average. Old Crow, the rate is based on 700 kilowatts pet-
month. So it varies in every community. We were just dealing 
with ballpark figures. 

The other major factor that this report does not cover is the 
funds that are now being expended on the subsidy plan. I f that 
money was put on to the top of th i s thing, it would make quite a 
difference to all of the figures, but tocome up with a final plan is 
not something that can be done by our Board. We have not got 
the expertise to do it . 

I would suggest that probably the expertise would have to be 
hired f rom one of the provinces, where they have equalization 
plans. But you must not confuse this suggestion with the sub­
sidy plan, which is an entirely different thing and is not consi­
dered in anyway in these numbers. It is not in there at all . 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, that is the one thing that I 
noticed in this scheme and, of course, it is a very rough prelimi­
nary one, that they did not even consider, not the amount of 
money that we are usingtoday in our subsidy, but the amount of 
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money that we have coming under 95 per cent o f t he corpora­
tion income tax payed by Yukon Electric. 

Mr . Chairman, would the witness not agree that before any 
equalization scheme would have to be finalized, and when you 
go on into further studies, that there would certainly be a 
justification for identifying in that equalization scheme, the use 
of that 95 per cent rebate of corporation tax? 

M r . Pearson: Oh, yes, I do not think that you could make 
an equalization scheme in Yukon work without allocating spec­
ifically that 95 percent rebate f rom Yukon Electrical's tax, and 
any money that this House might wish to put into the fund. 

As a Board, we have never done anything in relation to the 
subsidy plan because we nave always felt that this was some­
thing that could comeorgo. It could be changed at any time, we 
had no control over it at all and as a consequence, we do not 
consider it in any way in our deliberations. We are dealing 
strictly wi th the electrical rates that have to be paid to NCPC 
and to Yukon Electrical. 

We are primarily dealing wi th the bottomline figure, how 
much money total they are going to get each month. 

Mrs . Watson: Mr . Chairman, then that is interesting, that 
you are involved with a bottomline figure. Does the Ut i l i ty 
Board become involved in the actual setting o f rates o f the 
distribution o f that cost, as it is allocated to various classes, 
various classes residential and commercial and also the first 300 
kilowatts pay so much and so on? 

M r . Pearson: Yes, we have not had any input at all into the 
first 300 kilowatts thing. As I am sure you are all aware, that 
was a policy decision of this House, that the first 300 kilowatts 
would be subsidized and I submit cannot be changed without 
another decision o f this House. 

What the Board is suggesting in this paper is that i f equaliza­
tion is going to be considered, then this House is going to have 
to make another policy decision to make i t happen. 

I agree there are going to have to be all kinds of studies on it 
first, but I would suggest to you respectfully that the first thing 
that would have to be done is a decision would have to betaken 
by this House as to whether or not equalization is something 
you wanted to see in the Terri tory. 

The Board deals specifically wi th rates in specific com­
munities to a large extent. There is a certain amount o f equali­
zation in Yukon now. It has been accomplished over the years, 
both by Yukon Electrical and N C P C , sort o f equalizing rates 
between communities prior to the Board being set up. We have 
continued along that policy. There are differentials that have 
been maintained and we continue to maintain them. 

One of the criteria that the Board sets rates on is costs of 
service in a community. A l l communities do not pay the same 
amount of their cost of services, just like in this report there is 
nothing about the industrial users because once again, the 
industrial users, their rates are seton an entirely different basis. 

I t i s another criteria that has to be considered in any equaliza­
tion plan. We have assumed in these figures that are in here that 
we wil l have an equal or a proportionate amount o f industrial 
sales generating a proportionate amount of revenue as is pres­
ently the case. In other words, i f one mine closed down and the 
overall or the bottomline revenue picture changed drastically, 
that would have tremendous effect and impact upon an equali­
zation plan. 

The suppliers, both Y u k o n Electrical and N C P C , are 
primarily interested in the bottomline figure. They do not really 
care where we get the money for them f r o m . They do not care 
how we ask them to collect i t . A l l they are interested in is that 
bottomline figure. 

M r . Lengerke: A question I am interested i n , M r . Chair­
man, is i f the Chairman could tell me. As the amount o f money, 
amount o f corporate tax that Yukon Electrical contributes or 

paid into the subsidization fund, has it varied significantly in r 

relation to the reported gross revenues in the last few years? j 

M r . Pearson: I have to be careful with this one, M r . Chair­
man. One thi ng 1 can say is there has been a signficant change in 
the final dollars, because Yukon Electrical's profit margin has 
been considerably reduced because of decisions made by the 
Board. We are sort of in a dog-chasing-the-tail thing in that 
probably the Electrical Public Utilities Board had more to do 
with the subsidy scheme near going broke than any thing else. It 
is simply because we have not allowed Yukon Electrical to 
make excessive profits in the past four years. As a result, they 
do not pay as much income tax, and as a result, the Territorial 
Government does not get as much money back f rom the Fed­
eral Government on the rebate. 

M r . Lengerke: M r . Chairman, it may be a dangerous ques­
tion as wel l , but by virtue o f the Electrical Public Utilities 
Board putting this kind of pressure on Yukon Electrical, and 
you are saying the profits now, at least on the books, have been 
shown to decrease, but is not this a fact that by virtue o f what 
type of bookkeeping system you use, you can certainly alter 
that profit picture considerably? 

Mr. Pearson: Yes, but M r . Chairman, the Government of 
Yukon Terri tory pays large sums of money each year to a very 
competent, I think, very competent accounting consultant f i rm 
in Vancouver, on behalf o f this Board and its major function is 
to ensure that Yukon Electrical's books are being kept in a 
proper manner to properly and truly reflect their gross and net 
earnings each year. It is, I think, our major function. 

Mr. Lengerke: Good. 
Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, to the witness, the rates that 

were used in determining sort o f a partial equalization, or an 
equalization scheme, orpreliminary one, were rates that we are f 
now being charged in these communities and yet, those rates i n \ v 

themselves, in some instances, reflect to a certain degree some 
equalization between communities. 

Would it not be a truer fo rm of equalization i f we, rather than 
using the rates charged, that we use the operational costs o f 
each of these installations and then averaged i t out wi th the 
number o f consumers in each community? 

Mr. Pearson: M r . Chairman, I would suggest that we 
would then be going the other way, because the cost of service 
in a community such as Beaver Creek or Carmacks is terribly 
high for the number o f customers that they have. 

I hate quoting figures o f f the top o f my head, but I would 
suggest that in Carmacks, users in Carmacks pay about 60 per 
cent o f t h e cost of service, whereas in Whitehorse they pay 98 
per cent, whereas Cypress Anvi l Mines pays well in excess o f 
130 per cent, and so does United Keno Hi l l Mines. 

So, where you have the smaller communities, it is really the 
smaller communities wi th the fewer customers and the diesel 
generation where the costs get very, very high. 

Hydro power is cheaper than diesel power, no matter how 
you cut i t . 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Chairman, does the Board have a picture 
of each community, a separate picture of each community and 
what the actual cost and the actual kilowatt hours used and so 
for th and so on? 

Mr. Pearson: Oh, yes, we have all of that information, yes. 
Mr. Fleming: Is that information available? 

Mr. Pearson: Certainly, any time. We are your Board. We 
can give you anything at all . 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, earlier, in the comments by 
the members f rom the Chamber of Commerce, they mentioned 
the fact that N C P C was not subjected to, by law, to decisions^ 
made by the Electrical Public Utiit ies Board, which is correct 
under law. 
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Now 1 understand it is the procedure of N C P C to go before 
~Mhe Electrical Public Utiities Board. Has N C P C ever brought 

down an increase, i f the Board recommends that an increase be 
negated by two or three per cent or whatever? 

Mr. Pearson: N o , M r . Chairman, except fo r th i s past one, 
the one on Apri l 1st, and 1 would suggest it is partly the 
Commission's fault and partly ours, we have not acted upon the 
last increase. We have in fact issued them interim approvals 
indicating that everything we could see at that present time 
justified them getting a rate increase. 

We have in fact requested, because we must, that they 
change some of the rates and they have done this. What we 
have had to do when requesting that these rates be c hanged, is i f 
we were allowing them in one community, we would have to 
increase them in another to ensure again that N C P C got the 
bottomline number o f dollars that they anticipated that they 
needed, or that we agreed wi th them that they needed to oper­
ate that year. 

We had not come to a point of confrontation with N C P C yet 
on the actual number o f dollars they anticipate needing each 
year. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Chairman, 1 wonder i f M r . Pear­
son could inform me whether that is the same method being 
used in the Northwest Territories regarding roll back of rates 
by NCPC? 

Mr. Pearson: I am not absolutely sure, because 1 have not 
heard entirely. I have had a couple of conversations wi th them, 
but I think yes that is true. What in fact is happening in the 
Northwest Territories is because of representations, the Board 
in the Northwest Territories went on a series of hearings this 
year to every community. Because of representations made to 
them, have determined that the differentials that have arbitrar-

) ily been set in past years by N C P C are not fair in some cases 
/ and therefore have therefore asked N C P C to reduce rates in 

some communities. N C P C is saying well that is f ine, we wil l be 
happy to do that, we wi l l charge whatever you want to charge, 
in X community, as long as you tell us which one of the other 'a' 
to ' w ' communities we can pick up those funds in. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Chairman, I took the opportunity 
of asking that question because I think the opinion is fairly well 
entrenched by readers o f the papers f rom N W T that they have 
a Board over there that tells N C P C where to head in and we 
have not. I would just appreciate the fact that they have not 
exactly done that. 

Mr. Pearson: N o , I do not know that— I would doubt very 
much that the N W T Board gives N C P C any worse time than 
we do, or that we are any easier on them than they are. They 
use exactly the same method as we do. They have another 
consulting f i r m , a different consulting f i r m than we have, who 
do exactly the same exercises fo r them as our consulting f i rm 
does for us. 

A t some stage of the game maybe there wi l l be confrontation 
between the Ut i l i ty Boards and N C P C , I just do not know at 
the present time. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: M r . Chairman, at this point they have 
no more authority than we have. 

Mr. Pearson: None whatever. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Thank you, M r . Chairman. 

Mr. Pearson: I must say that N C P C has been very co­
operative wi th the Board here always. They havejust made it 
clear that when they submit a budget to us, that bottomline is 
the number that they feel they need. 

I f we can, and we have had them change their preliminary 
budgets, because we have disagreed wi th what they estimated 
they are going to have to use in a year, and they have changed 
them but that is strictly a negotiation thing. I t is not an order 
like w i th Yukon Electrical, i f we f ind something wrong with 

Yukon Electrical, we can order them to change it . There is no 
ifs, ands or buts. 

Hon. M r . Lang: Has the Board made a decision of whether 
or not they are going to have public hearings to discuss the next 
increase that is due, which is, I believe, 7.2 per cent. 

Mr. Pearson: That increase has already been put into 
effect. 

A t the present time, w i th what information we have so far 
f rom our consultants, it does not seem likely that we are going 
to f ind any need to have a public hearing and we have not 
received representations f rom anyone in the public coming up 
with anything of a substantive nature. 

The Board, last year, decided that we had pretty well heard 
all we could ever listen to on the Aishihik question, have 
determined that we, as a Board, have done everything wecan in 
respect to trying to get the Federal government to do anything 
in respect to Aishihik. We made a report to the Commissioner 
of Yukon respecting Aishihik. It was a very extensive one, 
three years ago and this is the reason that we have held up 
N C P C rate increases in the past, that we have not approved 
them final ly , is strictly because o f the Aishihik thing. 

We now feel that we just have to get on wi th living in the 
Terri tory and let Aishihik fall wherever it may. 

Mr. Fleming: Yes, M r . Chairman, I wonder if the Board 
could inform me as to how they feel about the actual program 
today, where it is a tax, taxes coming back f rom the Federal 
government, in the light that the company, possibly, could, and 
I think this is true, that they could come up wi th no income tax 
whatsoever, some year. Not , only maybe bookwork, as the 
Member f rom Riverdale spoke of, but also by expanding the 
company, by buying new assets and so for th and so on, to come 
up wi th no income tax at al l . 

What does the Board feel about this situation? D o they think 
it is a viable scheme that we have at all now? 

Mr. Pearson: M r . Chairman, we have not ever, as a Board, 
discussed this, the subsidization, the subsidy scheme, just be­
cause we have fel t that we have no control over it and nothing to 
do wi th it at al l . I am sure you would not be interested in my 
personal opinion about i t . 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chai rman, w o u l d an equalization 
scheme have to have the fu l l co-operation o f both the N C P C 
and Yukon Electric to truly make it successful? 

Would it be advantageous to have a true equalization scheme 
f rom both the Government of the Terri tory and f rom both the 
Yukon Electrics, particularly the NCPC' s point of view, i f we 
had franchises in the Terr i tory that all expired on the same 
date? 

Mr. Pearson: 1 sort o f anticipated that question. Franchises 
do not really have anything to do wi th i t , because the rights are 
in the franchises. Electrical rates are not part o f this. 

Mrs. Watson: N o , but planning for the future sure is. 

Mr. Pearson: Pardon? 

Mrs. Watson: But the planning for the future sure is in the 
rates. 

Mr. Pearson: Oh , yes, oh yes. As f o r the cooperation of 
Yukon Electrical and N C P C , I am sure that, yes, we would 
need i t , and it would be forthcoming. I am absolutely positive of 
that, again, because both companies are in business, and they 
are really only interested in that bottomline. I f the Board, in the 
case o f Yukon Electrical ordered, and in the case o f N C P C 
requested, that the rates be double in Whitehorse and nobody 
else in the Terr i tory be charged anything, they would start it 
tomorrow. As long as we could show them that they were going 
to get the right number of dollars at the end of the year. They do 
not really all that particularly care where they come f r o m . 

Mr. Chairman: A n y further questions? 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, the witness does not have to 
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answer this if he does not want to. Is it not almost obvious that 
the heavy costs per kilowatt hour are charged to the first 300 
kilowatts? 

Mr. Pearson: N o , it is not obvious. One of the things that 
we watch very, very closely, is what is commonly called front-
end loading, because o f the subsidy scheme. We try to ensure 
that that does not happen. We do not think it is happening. Mi's. 
Watson. 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Chairman, the witness might have an 
idea of how I feel about this. I am just wondering, the demand 
charge, of course 1 think in a city like Whitehorse or a big 
construction thing 1 can see this, but what, if the Board does 
think of these things, what do they think of the demand charge 
in a small community where there is 150 people or 200 or 300 
people and there is ample power there to supply that demand 
charge, without all this idea o f you might be overloaded and 
everything else, and the demand charge is really, as you proba­
bly very well know, what kills the people in the outlying dis­
tricts in business o f any kind. Is there no way toget around that 
particular item? 

Mr. Pearson: Yes, Mr . Chairman, it can be got around, but 
it means an increase in kilowatt hours. The demand charge 
guarantees the supplier a certain amount of revenue. I am sure 
they would expect that guarantee in the form of increased 
charges if it was done away i t . It is a quest ion that we face every 
year and is a very, very diff icult one, what to do with demand 
charges, because it becomes very significant. 

Mr. Chairman: Any further questions of this witness? 
Mr. Lengerke: I do not know how much it relates to this 

particular paper, Mr . Chairman. Itdoes relate certainly to the 
rate equalization. It is a question that 1 would like to ask. When 
you are talking of electrical rates in Yukon, rate equalization, 
you have to look at the number of customers that you serve, 
depending i f you are N C P C o r Yukon Electrical o rwho. I have 
a question, I am wondering what is the situation with respect to 
the extending of power to the Marsh Lake area, to the Teslin 
area, to those areas that have been underdebate by NCPC and 
Yukon Electrical? They cannot really figure out who is going to 
serve those areas. What is that situation to date? 

As I say, 1 realize that it goes a little afar from the paper, but 
certainly I think any of the utility companies should be looking 
at trying to serve as many customers as is feasible. I know that 
is feasible and I know a great deal o f m i w •; has been expended 
to date already in an effort to try and provide some service. 
When are we going to see that? 

Mr. Pearson: Wel l , I am not too sure, Mr . Chairman. As a 
citizen, I think probably I would be looking to a franchise 
system to determine that. It is usually a function of a franchise 
to say who is going to distribute the power in what area. 

We are lacking some franchises at the present time. It again is 
a concern o f t he Board and it is one that the Administration is 
well aware of and is working on. 

Mr. Lengerke: Are there any applications for that particu­
lar franchise before the Board right now? 

Mr. Pearson: There are no applications for franchises be­
fore the Board at the time. 

Mr. Chairman: Anything further? 

The witness is then excused. 

Mr. Pearson: Thank you. 

Mr. Chairman: Is there any general discussion of this 
paper then, to follow? Would anybody like to comment or are 
there any resolutions forthcoming or acceptances or whatever? 

Mrs. Watson: Yes, M r . Chairman, I do not think that, after 
the preliminary work has been done that we should leave it at 
this stage. 

I do not think that anyone is really in a position to completely 

make up their mind with M.ch minimal information available. 1 
would like to have the abih y to bring in some resolution tomor­
row, it is not ready, so that we can advise the Government that 
we want them to do some follow-up work on it for further 
consideration so that, in fact, a decision may be made in the 
future. 

Mr. Chairman: Very well . Is Committee agreed that we 
wil l resume discussion of this paper perhaps tomorrow, at 
which time there wil l be an opportunity for Members to discuss 
a resolution? 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: Mr . Chairman, i f the resolution came 
in the House— 

Mr. Chairman: Or we could do it in the House. 
Some Members: Agreed. 

Mr. Chairman: I will now declare a brief recess. 
Recess 

Mr. Chairman: Would Committee please come to order. 

I f there are no objections, we can deal with the green paper 
on Decentralization. Previously, there had been some desire to 
postpone it by M r . Berger and Ms Mil lard, but I wonder if they 
are prepared to go ahead with it today. 

MsMillard: I am prepared, Mr . Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman: The green paper on Decentralization. 

Has anybody anything to say about decentralization? 

MsMillard: Yes, Mr . Chairman, Ido . As a matter o f fact. 1 
have been saying it often and so have many other people in this 
House. 

The subject and the word "decentralization*" has been 
around now, actually since 1973, I just discovered, in the 
Government. There was a policy directive, November 15, 
1973. The scope of the directive is supposed to be implemented 
by all department heads. 

It is a policy o f regionalization and they really interchange_ 
the concept o f regionalization and decentralization, which ac-' 
tually are quite separate concepts, but at least is is halfway to 
decentralization. 

I do not really feel that this regionalization policy even has 
been implemented to any great extent. I think it has in the 
Department o f Highways , but not in any o f the other 
departments. 

It states that the policy, there is a map attached, and it says 
"when department operations reach a level o f service wherein 
the decentralization of its activities becomes necessary for 
purposes o f efficient government administration, the depart­
ment should make every attempt to employ the regional bound­
aries so established". 

Well , that is part of the concept of decentralization, I think, is 
efficiency. Direct communication with the regions, but also, 
the concept of decentralization as it has been discussed here, of 
course is to help stimulate the local enconomy, to move away 
from the heavy costly bureaucracy o f a central government, 
which actually seems to grow on itself, almost, to the point 
where it becomes more expensive than it is efficient. That was a 
surprise to me that the Government had actually discussed this 
and come out wi th a policy in 1973. 

1 n 1976, the City o f Dawson began to send letters around and 
we have been discussing those over the past year and a half in 
this House, things that have been discussed over and over and 
over again here. It is really coming to the point where the 
Government needs to make a political decision on the whole 
concept o f decentralization. I t has been endorsed by the As­
sociation of Yukon Municipalities, it has been endorsed a 
couple o f times by motions in this Legislature, and it is really 
time now, especially since the Green Paper has done a 
thorough study o f the actual implementation o f decentraliza-
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tion in Yukon. It is time now for the Government to make the 
political decision of whether or not they are really going to 

' endorse this. 
I feel the G reen Paper is quite good. There is much in it that 

needs to be really studied and expanded upon. To that end, I 
am following up on one o f the recommendations o f t h e Green 
Paper, and 1 am proposing a motion moved by myself and 
seconded by the Member f rom Kluane, that the Government 
establish a Decentralization Committee whose responsibilities 
would be as enumerated in the Green Paper on Decentraliza­
tion, and that this Committee report back to the Assembly 
before dissolution of the Assembly. 

Mr . Chairman, the Committee is described in the Green 
Paper. I think there could be some debate on the structure o f 
the Committee, and I would look forward to that. In discussing 
the G reen Paper with the people who wrote it, it was clear that 
no one really has the idea of how the Committee should be set 
up and perhaps some recommendations f rom this debate could 
be taken into consideration. 

There is a description, the pages in the Green Paper are 
really rather strange, but it says on page 6, it is not really the 
sixth page, but: " I t is recommended that the members o f t h e 
proposed Decentralization Committee consist o f t h e Execu­
tive Committee, the Treasury Department, Public Service 
Commission, Department of Highways and Public Works, 
Department of Local Government," those being the depart­
ments which would be directly involved in any kind of decen­
tralization. There could be some debate on whether or not the 
Executive Committee should be so directly involved, or 
whether there should be a committee which makes recommen­
dations to the Executive Committee and they act upon i t , or 
whatever. I would really enjoy discussing that possibility of 

^ setting up the Committee and deciding what sort of committee 
it is going to be. 

I think the objects o f the Committee are pretty clear in the 
Green Paper. I feel we could endorse those with no problems. 
That is on page 2 of the Green Paper. 

Pardon me, page 4, number 10, it is recommended that the 
decentralization committee have responsibilities which would 
include identification of the most desirable relocation sites, 
negotiation with the staff involved to determine who is willing 
to be relocated and under what conditions, and (3) to realisti­
cally assess the incremental costs involved and make the 
necessary budgetary changes; (4) to develop a plan for fu l l 
implementation that would consider the buildings required, 
housing and other capital equipment and the actual timing o f 
each move. 

I think that this gives the committee pretty well free rein to 
thoroughly understand what decentralization is and make a 
good recommendation to the Government on whether or not it 
should go ahead on i t . 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, I have no problem in second­
ing this motion whatsoever. 1 know that many of these things 
you sort o f wonder what is the next step and the Government, 1 
do not know what branch, I imagine it was the Socio-Economic 
Planning Branch o f our Government, or the Economic Plan­
ning Branch o f our Government, Economic Research and 
Planning Unit , prepared the report and they have done a lot of 
work. 

I think that we should be giving some indication of what 
direction we want logo from here. As the Honourable Member 
f rom Ogilvie said, that it is a political decision, but a political 
decision which must be based on more facts. 

I think that on page 4, Item 10, which specifically identifies 
the functions o f the committee, it might be a little misleading in 
number 2: "identification of the most desirable relocation 
sites". I think a committee of the Government could do this, 
because they are suggesting a committee o f the Government, 

and as the Honourable Memberf rom Ogilvie said, some of the 
people here may have misgivings and want other people be­
sides Government people on i t . 

But number 2 gives me a little bit of problem. I do not think 
we would them to go to the extent of negotiating with the staff. 1 
think the idea is more to poll a staff to see if , say i t was Tourism 
that was, would the committee then poll the staff and see 
whether in fact they would be opposed to relocating and i f they 
were prepared to relocate, under what conditions rather than 
using the word "negotiate". 1 think that is almost a final thing. 

Number 3, "realistically assess the costs", and then 4, " t o 
develop a plan for implementation", a timetable and then a 
decision can be made do we go with it or not. 

The background material is hereand 1 think this would be the 
next step and I would hope very much that it would be possible 
to have some o f t h i s information before this that the com­
mittee at least report the dissolution o f this Assembly. 

I think that the Honourable Member f rom Ogilvie and the 
Honourable Member f rom Klondike are very much concerned 
that if it is left again, that it wi l l take another four years to really 
get rolling again and then i t i s left again because it is too close to 
an election. 

It might be a very good indication of our sincerity, and I do 
mean sincerity, in facing this problem and ask to have that 
report before this Assembly before its dissolution. 

I would completely agree with the motion but 1 do not know 
whether it is necessary to have an amendment or just indicate in 
the debate the somewhat misgivings about the use of the words 
"negotiate wi th staff". 

Mr. Lengerke: Mr . Chairman, I have no dif f icul ty with the 
Resolution, with the qualification with respect to Clause 10.(2). 
Certainly 1 agree there should be no negotiation with any staff. 
That has been covered, I would have no problem showing some 
intentions. 

I do think that the whole subject of decentralization is going 
to be certainly discussed and policies are going to be formed 
now that we are approaching another Yukon election. 1 think 
part of any party's platform will be the subject of decentraliza­
tion. Decentralization is a great idea, an excellent idea, and I 
am in ful l support of certain aspects o f it but it must coincide 
with really a plan or strategy for the development of Y ukon on a 
long range basis, and not on a piece-meal basis. Regardless if 
you want to do some good for the people in Dawson or you 
want to do some good fo r the people in Faro or wherever, I 
think you havetorealisticallylookattho.se areas and define if in 
fact your policy is going to continue to be one where you are 
going to promote those particular areas as growth centres or 
not. 

You could very well move departments to some o f these 
places, again, on a piece-meal basis, and then in a few years' 
time be faced wi th the problem of having to relocate them back 
somewhere else. I t has to be intertwined wi th an overall de­
velopment policy. I think that it is very, very easy to talk about 
it , and to put for th these ideas, but good Lord , 1 think it gets 
back to the political arena where really and truly a government, 
whoever it may be, wi l l have to have a long range policy in 
order to reflect proper moves o f decentralization. 

I wi l l vote fo r the motion with the fact that 10.(2) is again, it is 
interpreted differently, where the negotiation wi th staff w i l l not 
take place. Certainly I do not know how you are going to do 
10.(4) to develop a plan for fu l l implementation, but however it 
wil l be very interesting to see what the Committee does come 
up wi th . 

Mr. Berger: M r . Chairman, I have a problem wi th the 
resolution put for th by the Honourable Member. I think we 
should have a look, specifically in Dawson, this is where the 
whole thing started f r o m . Right now Dawson faces an expendi-
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ture f rom the Capital Assistance Program of $6 million for a 
water and sewer system. The Honourable Minister o f High­
ways was quoted and wrote a letter to the effect that he cannot 
jus t i fy , maybe by next year or the year fol lowing, much less 
money for running a ferry on a 24-hour basis because the 
taxpayers in Yukon would probably object to the thing. 1 think 
there is moiejust if icat ion in saying maybe the taxpayers in the 
whole of Canada may object to spending $6 million in Dawson 
City, unless this Government is will ing to give it an economic 
base to show that Dawson City is not only there for summer 
operation of three to four months as a tourist operation, but the 
rest of the year, the eight months fol lowing, is there with 
another economic base tojust i fy the existence of Dawson City. 

As it stands right now. this Government is the only one that 
can give Dawson City an economic existence. There is no 
mining operation going on in Dawson City. Clinton Creek is 
closing down and I do not want toget into the argument of why 
Clinton Cjeek is closing down, but the fact of the matter is that 
Clinton Creek is closing down and taking some of the economic 
base away from Dawson Ci ty . 

1 think I have to emphasize again that it is this Government 
only that can give Dawson City an economic existence on a 
12-month basis. I think this is the argument was that all Daw­
son people are bringing for th right now, for this Government to 
take a serious and a hard look at decentralizing some o f t h e 
departments. 

It is just like crying after spilled milk. The capital, as far as I 
am concerned should never have been moved f rom Dawson 
City, because Whitehorse would have grown anyway. But this 
happened ov^.r 25 years ago. 

1 think we have to look at this thing again, to build some other 
buildings in Dawson City, to bring another maybe 100, 150 
people in Dawson would make a big difference. The people in 
Whitehorse would not even feel those people leaving here, 
because there are going to be other people coming in but it 
would create a large economic base in Dawson Ci ty . 

Mr. Chairman: Anyone else have something to say about 
this green paper? 

Resolution, moved by E. Mil lard , seconded by Mrs. Wat­
son, that the Government establish a decentralization commit­
tee whose responsibilities would be as enumerated in the green 
paper on decentralization and that this committee report back 
to the Assembly before dissolution o f the Assembly. 

Any discussion o f the resolution? 

Shall the resolution carry? 

Motion agreed to 

Mr. Chairman: That wi l l then conclude our discussion of 
the green paper. 

Mr. Berger: Before you eliminate the green paper, I am just 
wondering at the silence o f the Government side. Is this an 
indication of acomplete disagreement of what the resolution of 
what the resolution stands for or what the green paper stands 
for? Or is it an indication of partial agreement? 

I would like to hear somebody. It is fine to just sit there and 
be silent about the whole thing. 

Mr. Chairman: I t is the Government's paper. 
Hon. M r . McKinnon: Mr . Chairman, we could have gone 

on and debated that ad nauseam and ad infinitum, a paper 
which we presented wi th suggestions in i t , which we hoped that 
the Honourable Members would support. 

N o w , i f Honourable Members want me to bore them silly 
with an hour speech in support of the green paper and the 
motion, I am prepared to do exactly that. But we thought that 
we would allow fo r the expeditious business of th is House, M r . 
Chairman, which all Honourable Members seem to want this 
Government to do. 

Ms Millard: Mr . Ch irman, one thing 1 was looking for­
ward to was the Execu^ve Committee's point of view on 
whether or not they should be part of that committee, because I 
think that committee is goi ng to be a central core o f concensus 
of whether or not this is actually going to be implemented. 

I would like to know whether or not they feel that they have 
got the time to do it and whether that committee should report 
to them and then they act on it , 1 would like to know their 
opinion on it. 

That is when the decision wil l be made and that is when the 
decision wil l be made by all Members of this House standingup 
and saying yea or nay to such a move. It is as simple as that. 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, while this is true, a govern­
ment has to make a decision to set a priority on that to put it in 
the budget. That is where the basic decision has to be made and 
had there been money in the budget this year for decentraliza­
t ion , for establishingsome branch offices even in Dawson City, 
then a realistic decision could have been made. It was not in the 
budget, and this is where the Government, and this is where 
Members f rom Dawson have some problems. A Government 
has to be committed to an implementation o f a program. 

Now 1 can see where more specific information is required. 
But then for the budget of 1979 if any government is committed 
to the research work, then they are going to put in phase one of 
the implementation o f it. That is where the crunch comes: 
whether the government puts it in, not who votes for i t . 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, 1 would just like to make 
one comment in respect to what the Honourable Member has 
referred to in the last budget that was passed through this 
House here approximately three weeks ago. I f one analysis the 
capital money that was spent in respect to facilities in the 
outlying communities, the L . I . D . of Haines Junction and the 
L . I . D . o f Watson Lake got top priority in respect to extensions 
to their schools. As you know, as far as attempting for decen­
tralization, the concept o f the Administration Building for 
Mayo could not be done this year because of the lack of capital 
money. So in the final analysis, M r . Chairman, it is all going to 
come down to go through the philosophy and all the rhetoric, 
and in the final analysis, it is going to depend on how many 
dollars are available. 

Ms Millard: Mr . Chairman, it is just marvellous how an 
issue can be avoided. A simple question like does the Execu­
tive Committee want to be on that Decentralization Commit­
tee, I mean, are they committed enough to that idea, to that 
political decision? It does not matter how much money is going 
to be spent, who okays i t , who puts it where, it has to be a 
political decision to either support it or not to support it . I f the 
Executive Committee is going to be appointing people to this, 
they are going to be chosing the people who lean one way or the 
other. I f they do not do that, then they are pretty dumb. 

I f they are going to be on that Committee, I would like to see 
that this House, the feelings o f this House which have been 
made very clear in the last few years on decentralization, are 
being carried through because they are on that Committee. 
Two out of four o f the Executive Committee have disappeared 
on the subject, and the other two are trying to avoid the issue 
altogether. Does it mean that decentralization is going to be 
shelved again as it has been over the last two years? Or is there 
actually going to be some action on this motion? 

I would like to know whether Executive Committee is going 
to be on that Committee or not. 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: Mr . Chairman, the Executive Com­
mittee makes the decision whether or not there are funds in­
volved in the budgetfordecentralizationornot. I am just going 
to say, and I am going to say it as many times as I possibly can 
say i t in this House over the next little while that there are going 
to be tremendously diff icul t political decisions to be made 



regarding the economy o f t h e Yukon Territory over the next 
few years. 

Those political decisions are going to be tough, they are 
going to be hard, and they are going to be made by Executive 
Committee as far as the monies and the philosophies which 
reflects those decisions, and those decisions being included in 
the budget. 

I f the priorities are not fordecentralization, because we may 
be going through some very diff icul t economic times, it can be 
proved to us that it is going to cost an amount of money which 
we need somewhere else, then perhaps that will not be a prior­
ity, political decision of Executive Committee which you can 
stand in this House and mouth all the platitudes and berrat us 
for. 

Those are the tough, hard, political decisions that you make 
daily, beinga Memberof this Government. I f times were rosy, 
the economic future in the next couple of years wasjust unli­
mited, and there were monies available to be able to initiate the 
concept o f decentralization wi th some beautiful, motherhoody 
platitude to be able to expouse, then fine, that could perhaps be 
a priority backed with money and a decision of this budget. 

How can you make a commitment and a promise and say, 
yes, I guarantee you that there is going to be ' x ' amount o f 
dollars in next year's Budget, when many of us wi l l not maybe 
even be here to make that decision, included in next year's 
Budget. That is an impossibility fo r any political body to make, 
going into an election and all Honourable Members know that. 

So, you know, let us be realistic about it . Yes, i f the commit­
tee can show that this number of jobs can do that to the 
economy and can benefit the overall Yukon at this time, and the 
economic climate is such that it is a priority and can be made a 
priority decision to go along wi th , sure, it will be. 

There is the concept o f decentralization which nobody has 
argued against or nobody is fighting. Let us be realistic and face 
the facts as they are, that those decisions wi l l be made in the 
light o f the best available information that comes f rom this 
committee to Executive Committee, and wil l be made by the 
Executive Committee, considering all of those aspects of the 
situation, M r . Chairman. 

Ms Millard: 1 wonder i f the Minister has actually read the 
paper, because what it says in the paper is that the Executive 
Committee is going to be part of that committee, that planning 
stage, over which we have requested over the summer months, 
over the next few months. I t is not anything to do wi th next 
year's budget or anything else. 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: We are planning it already. Y o u do 
not know anything about Government, geez! 

MsMillard: I know, I understand that the budget is being 
planned, but what is asked for in the green paper is the planning 
for implementation. I t is not, he is jumping the gun, Mr . 
Chairman 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: N ow I am accused of going too fast. I 
was too slow five mintues ago. 

' Ms Millard: I am not asking the Government to make any 
commitment one way or the other on the budget. That is a 
political decision that is going to have to be made by a new 
Executive Committee. This Executive Committee should have 
some input on that committee that is deciding whether or not 
the Government should actually go ahead on the because it 
is not going to be a matter o f economics and this much money is 
here and that much money is there. I t is going to be a political 
decision, as all true economics is. Y o u have to know what you 
are going to stimulate and what you are not. 

I t is precisely because the economy is in a mess that we are 
talking about decentralization, because the economy is worse 
o f f in Dawson and in Mayo and in Haines Junction and Watson 
Lake, than it is in Whitehorse,and that we want a little share o f 
that. 
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We feel that the committee should come out with some good 
recommendations towards that. A l l 1 want to know is if the 
Members on Executive Committee feel strongly enought j t 
this to put themselves on that committee, or wi l l they trust their 
deputy heads to make a decision, which wil l reflect what is 
happening in this House. 

Mr. Chairman: 1 should point out to the Honourable 
Member who just spoke that the resolution that she proposes 
was accepted instructs the Executive Committee to be part of 
the Committee on Decentralization and that they have no 
option. I t is too late for that part of the discussion. The resolu­
tion has already been passed, they are now committed to be 
members o f t h i s Decentralization Committee. 

Ms Millard: Yes, M r . Chairman, in originally discussing 
the motion, I suggested that perhaps the formation o f the 
Committee could come out of the debate this afternoon and 
actually I was looking forward to that because I feel that it is a 
key part o f the whole concept. But i f Executive Committee is 
ready to accept it the way it is, which I presume they are, 
without any argument, then fine, that is the way it is. 

Mr. Chairman: I f M r . Lengerke wil l take the Chair, we can 
go on. 

Mr. Berger: Yes, M r . Chairman, I was not quite finished 
with that thing. The Honourable Minister o f Highways and 
Public Works made a statement which I do not take that lightly. 
He told this Committee that we could stand up in here and talk 
until we are blue in the face and it is up to him and the rest o f the 
Executive Committee Members if they like it or not, either we 
get it or we do not get it. 

1 do not take it that easily. He has to listen to us also. I f we 
demand something and we demand it of ten enough, his 
priorities need to change. I f he does not want to change his 
priorities, well , I think it should be shown up in the next 
election. 

The thing that I think neither one of the Executive Commit­
tee Members seem to understand or do not want understand, 
we have an emergency situation in Dawson Ci ty , There is a 
possibility and the indications are there right now, there are a 
lot of people going to leave Dawson Ci ty this fall because there 
is no real sense o f being in Dawson Ci ty paying high taxes, 
paying high utility rates, paying high food costs, and really have 
no income coming in. A lot o f t h e work that is created in the 
summertime in Dawson City by Historic Sites and the Federal 
Government is created fo r outside people, for students that 
come into the Terri tory, fo r travellers that come into the Ter­
ri tory, they take their money back outside again. Those monies 
never stay in Dawson Ci ty . 

The surveys have shown that the majority o f the monies 
earned in Dawson City in the summertime travels outside with 
the people. I think I am 100per cent correct when I say we have 
a near emergency situation. I do not want to have this subject o f 
decentralization treated that lightly by Executive Committee. 
We should have had action in this last budget session already, 
and by the sounds of i t , we are going to have to wait another two 
years. 

I t also depends on Executive Committee on whether they 
want to put an ' A ' priori ty on it or a ' B ' priori ty. By the sounds 
o f it we are going to get a ' B ' pr ior i ty because the pipeline seems 
to be more important than anything else in this Terr i tory. 

Mr. Chairman: Anything further? 

Mr. Acting Chairman: Committee wi l l resume work on Bill 
102, An Ordinance Respecting the Council of the Yukon 
Territory. 

I w i l l give you a minute to grab your material and I believe we 
are at Section 8. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, I am concerned about sec­
tion (1) o f Section 8, which states that "a purchaser of land or an 
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interest in land in the Government of the Yukon Terri tory, 
acquired for the purpose of providing a residence for himself or 
his dependents;". My concern in this particular area is for 
members to be able to purchase f rom the G overnment, whether 
industrial lots or commercial lots, as the Government is, at 
least at the present time and, it would appear, for some time to 
come, is the agent that develops land and sells it on the market, 
whether it be at an upset price or whether it be on a situation of 
lottery or whether it be for line-up purposes. 

Now, i f you have a situation o f a Member in this House who 
is elected, working in the private sector on construction and 
during that period of time he finds a need for a piece o f indus­
trial ground, the way the section is presently writ ten, it would 
prohibit him f rom purchasing a piece o f property. 

Furthermore, it would force him to go and buy it f rom the 
private sector, which could be that much more, cost that much 
more. 

I am just wondering i f the Members o f the Committee are 
prepared to reassess this area, because 1 think it is fairly impor­
tant, in view of the fact that the Government is the chief agency 
for the disposition of land. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: M r . Mcln ty re , would you have any 
comment there? 

Mr. Mclntyre: Wel l , we had considered this and, as you all 
know, at one time it was almost considered that a person really 
should not be purchasing land at all if he was a Member o f 
Council , but we extended the privilege to become a purchaser 
of land, provided it was for a residence for himself or his 
dependents. 

N o w , i f the Members feel that we should take it even further 
and remove any conflict of interest at all for a Member obtain­
ing land, the committee is quite prepared to do this. This is a 
matter for the Members to decide. 

But I should point out that if we start in eroding the protec­
tive sections dealing with conflict of interest, we are going to 
end up with nothing. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: That is quite right, Mr . Mclntyre . 1 
wonder i f there are any other comments or feelings with respect 
to that? 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, 1 agree with the Member 
that one cannot change these to any great extent, but 1 feel very 
strongly in this area, that, due to the fact that the Government 
is the chief agency fo r the disposition of land, number one; and 
number two , there are set rules that one has to fol low. 

For an example, wi th the price o f industrial lots, it is done on 
an upset purchase situation. N o w , and 1 am talking as a 
Member within the House, i f you are a Member of the Execu­
tive Committee as wel l , that is a different situation, but the 
point is you are in here maybe three or four months a year. The 
remainder of that year you have to earn a living, and you may be 
involved in the industrial, commercial side of business. 

I think that is important. I think that people have to realize 
that, that your time has to be spent elsewhere in order to 
compensate your renumeration. I would appreciate it is the 
committee would be prepared to look at i t . I know that one or 
two other sections that are going back. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: Is it Committee's wish that we stand 
that wi th the others and take a look at that? 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, I have another point on 
Section 8 and I would like to hear other Members' comments 
on it and we discussed it briefly this morning and that was in 
respect to the equity position of an individual in a corporation 
and i t is 10 per cent equity. 

Going further through the Bfl l , we have the ability o f adoctor 
to work as a Member as well as get his fu l l compensation 
through the program that has been accepted by this House a 
number of years ago. You have the ability o f a legal counsel to 

work in that particular a: the way I understand it is written. 

Now, my point is in respect to people in private business, 1 ( 
think the Honourable Member from Klondike referred earlier 
to the fact that 10 per cent can be a major portion. It could be 
the controlling or dominating influence in respect to major 
corporations. Taking Yukon and the ability of people, you have 
to be here a year to vote, many of these people would not be 
affected by this because they would not be able to run for a 
Member in the Legislature. I am thinking o f t h e individual in 
small business because a spin-off in a lot of these small busines­
ses, as the Member from Hootaliqua referred to earlier, to 
some extend depends on being able to provide goods and ser­
vices to the Government. 

You have got a clause in here in respect to that that an 
individual cannot vote on matters that pertain to his or her 
interests i f they fall along the lines of Section 8. I would like to 
see something. I realize it is an arbitrary figure but I think it 
should be increased. I would like to think we could maybe look 
at 25 or 30 percent so it is not a controlling interest but a person 
does have an investment. I would like to hear comments o f 
other Members in this area because it is a very important area. 

Mr. Berger: Mr . Chairman, 1 still stand that even 10 per 
cent is too much because either we are running a serious busi­
ness o f an election of the House and we are trying to call 
ourselves a Legislative Assembly and all sorts of things or we 
get out of this business altogether. 

I f a person is interested enough to run for this type of position 
without making political gain, well he can dissolve himself or 
get rid of his share capital in all sorts of ways and means, in a 
trust fund and all sorts o f things. 

The point is, M r . Chairman, I get the indication and the 
feeling f rom the Honourable Member that we are going to 
change legislation year after year, just the way the feeling is of 
the particular Members at the time because he is only con­
cerned wi th the election coming up. I f we make good enough 
legislation now, this legislation does not have to be changed fo r 
10 years to come. This is what we should really be concerned 
with. 1 do not care i f those corporate citizens at the present time 
are not in the Territory in the majority position, they are still 
some running around. There is a possibility that 99.9 per cent 
shareholders which may be a large percentage in a corporation. 

This is my concern. Like I say, this Committee and this 
House's concern about making legislation like this, should be 
that we are not only looking ahead in the up-coming election 
this fa l l , but we should look ahead for further elections and 
possible by-elections. 

This all has things to do with this legislation. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: Mr . Berger, I think Committee did 
agree to take a look at that already and I think your comments 
are quite valid in many ways. I am sure that area wil l be stood 
and wi l l be given some consideration. 

We wi l l go ahead. 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Chairman, to continue on the same 
basis, only it is before actually in the private sector. I feel that i f 
it does go through in the form that it is now, which is giving the 
right for a person with up to 9 per cent in a corporation, which 
could be a very, very, very large corporation, and they could be 
doing enormous business wi th the Yukon Territory, and on the 
other hand a private person who is in a small business on the 
Alaska Highway or in Whitehorse or anywhere else, which 
would probably be doing only a little bit of goods and services 
within the Terri tory would not be in the same position and 
could not deal. That is my concern, that the two seem to be. 

I am wondering about Section 8.(2) where it states: "ac 
quires, holds or enjoys a statutory or other legally established 
right, other than a right which is subject to the exercises o f a 
power of discretion by any member o f the public service o f the 
Yukon Terr i tory, and thereby receives any public money, 
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payment, loan or guarantee, pursuant to an ordinance or a 
regulation or order made by the Commissioner which provides 
that he, in common with other members of the public or other 
members of a class of the public o f which he is a member, may 
acquire, hold or enjoy*'. 

I am just wondering if that Section does not provide for the 
private entrepreneur to actually be able to contract small ser­
vices as any othercommon person could do. Itdoes not? In this 
case then 1 am leary and concerned over it . 

Mr. Mclntyre: Mr.Chairman, I think the original Elections 
Ordinance really, a close interpretation o f i t , would prevent 
anybody that has any interest whatsoever in a contract with the 
Territorial Government would be ineligible. We put 10 per cent 
in to make it a little broader because there are so many people in 
the Territory that are involved in a small way with businesses 
that may have contracts with the Government. I would far 
rather see the 10 per cent removed completely and that anyone 
who has any interest in a business that has a contract with the 
Crown would be disqualified f rom sitting in this Assembly, 
than to have the amount increased f rom 10 per cent to 25 per 
cent o f 50 per cent, or to do anything to destroy the principle 
that a Member of this Council who has a contract wi th the 
Territorial Government would not be disqualified. 

I do not think it was ever considered, prior to the introduc­
tion o f this 10 per cent, that a Member o f this Assembly who 
had an actual contract wi th the Territorial Government was 
eligible to sit in this House. 

I can well remember a few years ago when an Honourable 
Member o f this House was thrown out of the House simply 
because he had an interest in a company that had a contract 
with this Government. I think it would not be well advised for 
us to change that principle, even 10 per cent to me is still an 
interest. 

Mr. Fleming: M r . Chairman, I have to agree wi th the 
mover o f th i s paper. That is right. I would sooner see, i f I am 
going to see it at all , that is my reason, I think it is unfair the way 
it is now, unfair to the private operator. I f it is going to be that 
you can not have a contract of the Territorial Government then 
that is fine wi th me, but it must be one way or the other. 

I might ask a question at this time as to a little clarification as 
to if you do not have a contract, you provide goods and ser­
vices, there is absolutely no harm in that, I would say. In other 
words, i f the Government comes to a stationery shop or any­
where else, or a person owns atobacco store downtown, he has 
books and everything in there they want to buy, the Govern­
ment buy them f rom him, there is nothing in here that says they 
cannot do that, I am sure, I hope not anyway. 

Mr. Mclntyre: N o , I do not think there is anything in here 
that would prevent the normal retail transaction taking place 
which is not on a contract scale. In addition to that, the person 
who say has a service station on the highway could contract to 
the Government o f t h e Y u k o n Terri tory to provide goods or 
services which are required for an emergency. There is a provi­
sion for emergency situations in here. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, my question is basically 
this: i f one owns a lodge and a Government crew goes into that 
area and there are two or three lodges there, under this present 
legislation the way I read it , i f an individual or a Member of th is 
House, they would to all intents and purposes not be eligible to 
give them a long term commitment as far as providing the goods 
and services for gasoline, food and lodging. In other words, you 
have precluded any thought o f an individual who is a highway 
lodge keeper contracting wi th the Government in this respect. 
Is this correct? 

Mr. Acting Chairman: I t is correct the way I interpret i t . 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, and that is one reason why 
this piece o f legislation is in here, so that people know before 
they run forelection that those are the terms and conditions and 

those would be the conflicts of interest. 1 think that the point 
that the Member f rom Mayo has made and the Member f rom 
Hootalinqua has made are really quite valid. The one that the 
Memberf rom Hootalinqua said, the little contract for the little 
lodge owner where he supplies room and board for a crew for a 
short period o f time under contract which might in total be 
S3,000, but that 10 per cent interest could well be $60,000 or 
$70,000. So you are precluding him and yet allowing the 10 per 
cent, and I think tnat the point that was made this morning, 
there is just no such thing as a little bit pregnant. Maybe we had 
better just stay not pregnant. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, i f I may submit one com­
ment, and I think maybe we all are a little bit pregnant then, 
because I take a look and see what we are prepared to do for 
people in various professions, and then you take a look at the 
person actually involved in the private sector and you are 
saying, and I am not speaking for the Members of the Execu­
tive Committee, a Member in this House who has three months 
of the year to all intents and purposes, I do not know really how 
a lot o f the^ would make a living. I think that to a great extent 
you have precluded a lot o f people f rom running for office. 

You have provisions later on in your Bill that state specifi­
cally that you cannot vote on any question arising in Council 
which touches on the off ice, commission, employment con­
tract or agreement. I just think there seems to be two sets of 
rules here. 

There definitely is. 

Mr. Berger: M r . Chairman, we already had two sets o f 
rules long before this came in. 

I f a person is working for the Territorial Government or the 
Federal government, he was not eligible, in this House. 

Now, we are only looking at a small part o f the population 
and the Honourable Member is getting all upset. Let us face i t , 
the small business is not the majority in this Terr i tory. The 
majority o f people in this Territory are the working people and 
if they work fo r the Territorial Government, they cannot run 
for the Territorial Government either. 

I f they decide to run, they have to give up their job and they 
have to f ind other ways and means o f living. I suggest to the 
Honourable Member f rom Porter Creek that he maybe shoi'ld 
do the same thing, and keep this House clean. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: I wonder i f 

Hon. Mr. Lang: I do not think that is necessary, Mr . 
Chairman. 

Mr. Acting Chairman: We have had a pretty fu l l discussion 
on this and I know that vve could carry on for quite some time. 

M r . Fleming, I wi l l allow one more. 

Mr. Fleming: Before you go on, I understand the Honour­
able Member across the table, is the Government, too, it is his 
concern. But I am just looking for it now, where he said that 
there were people in private business and I thought I read it 
somewhere, where doctors and so for th and so on could st i l l . . . 

Hon. Mr. Lang: (g) and (h), page 4. 

Mr. Fleming: So I think maybe we should take a good look 
at it and make sure that we do not just leave anybody. 

I am quite agreeable that you should not be in here i f you 
have any conflict of interest anywhere. This j o b has got to be 
there, however, as they say, some people have to make a l iving, 
but i f you are going to take it f r o m one, what I am saying, is you 
must take it f rom all o f them, not leave some in here. 

I would take a good look at that one, too. 

Mrs. Watson: M r . Chairman, I think (g) and (h) are differ­
ent, completely different, because (g) refers to our legal aid 
structure that we have and that is a government program and 
we expect every lawyer to perform, as he has chosen to provide 
legal assistance to people under our legal aid program. They 
have no choice. They do not contract. I f the lawyers had to go 
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on contract to be a legal aid lawyer, then he would be disqual­
ified i f he won the contract. 

I f we advertised and said we want to contract services for 
legal advice to people who qualify for legal aid under our civil 
legal aid program, or our criminal legal aid program, and one 
lawyer, one, gives in the best contract price and then he ran for 
election, he would have a conflict of interest, because he would 
have a contract. 

But we expect every memberof the legal profession to act in 
that capacity. 

Now the same thing fo r medical care, i f we advertised. What 
doctors what to contract wi th the Territorial Government, 
under a medicare program, and they had to submit their bids 
and then we chose the doctors. I f those were the doctors, then I 
think they certainly would have a conflict o f interest. 

But this is a government program, it is a general program and 
it almost is the same as being able to go and buy a piece ofland 
like everyone else does. The doctors did not bring the program 
in , the Government did. 

They are in a completely di f ferent situation than the 
businessman who is contracting for services to the Territorial 
Government, completely different. I do not think we should 
restrict members o f the legal profession or medial profession 
because o f t h e fact that they serve as legal aid services under 
the legal aid legislation, or that they provide medical services 
under our Yukon Medical Health scheme. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: I would like to ask another question while 
we are on the subject. Let us use a hypothetical example o f 
individuals in the construction industry, who has his own small 
private contracting outfi t and he is subcontracting with a major 
contractor who has a government contract. Is that an indirect 
benefit f rom public monies, and would it preclude him f rom 
being a Member of this House, or would it be a case where that 
was legitimate? T o all intents and purposes, it is monies f rom 
the government coming to the private sector. Let's take a 
hypothetical case where a bridge is being constructed. 

Mr. Lengerke: M r . Chairman, I think I would interpret it 
that that person could be eligible, he could certainly carry on as 
a subcontractor. The money is not going directly to him, he 
does not have a contract with the government, jt is the general 
cohtractorthat would and the monies are due the subcontractor 
f rom the general contractor. 

Mr. Fleming: Section 8.(1): " A person who executes or 
undertakes, holds or enjoys any direct or indirect interest in , 
alone or with another, by himself or by the interposition of a 
trustee or a third party, any contract", so he would be disqual­
ified I would say, definitely. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, this is my question. That 
individual would be disqualified as a Member of this House. 

Mrs.Watson: Mr.Chai rman, I think when a major contrac­
tor puts a bid in fo r a Territorial building or a bridge or what­
ever, he has to list his subcontractors too, so the subcontrac­
tors are in fact bidding through their major contractor for that 
contract. So they are the third parties to it and they would not 
be eligible to run or sit as a Member of this House, or vote as a 
M e m b e r o f this House. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, this is why I go back to my 
argument in respect to subsection (b)of this particular Section. 
I get the impression f rom some of the Members speaking here 
that the only ones that should be allowed to run for office are 
those that are not involved in the private sector. I disagree wi th 
that. I think you have to have f rom all walks o f life so that 
decisions can be made in a proper manner. What I am saying 
here, in respect to (b), even i f you were to raise it to 25 percent, 
at least the individual has a fair investment in a company or a 
small business, and then he can carry on and augment his cost 
of living. 

I just f ind it ludicrous thai in individual would be, because he 
is subcontracting with a major contractor for work for summer / 
employment, especially in the construction industry, you have 

just precluded anyone in the construction business running for 
office. 

Mr. Mclntyre: M r . Chairman, I wonder what the position 
of the Honourable Member would be, how he would feel, i f he 
had a sub-contract f rom a major contractor who had a several 
million dollar contract wi th this Government, and he was sit­
ting in this House on Executive Committee, and a party to a 
sub-contact, indirectly with this Government, his position 
would be completely untenable and 1 think the position of any 
Member of this House would be untenable. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, you have got to differen­
tiate between the Executive Commitee and being a private 
Member in this House. I f you were a Member o f the Executive 
Committee you would not, the conflict of interest guidelines 
are already in place and they are very, very tight and under­
standably so. 

What I am saying is a Member in this House is, in respect to 
being, and he or she would not be in the position to vote on that 
matter, because that specifically states that in here. A l l I am 
saying is that I think there should be a little bit more flexibil i ty 
to f i t the Yukon situation. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: M r . Mcln t rye , do you wish to 
clarify a little bit more for Mr . Lang? 

Mr. Mclntyre: Wel l , I was going to say, M r . Chairman, 
that the conflict o f interest guidelines dealing wi th Executive 
Committee are not a part o f this Ordinance. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: That's true. 

Mr. Mclntyre: That is right, they are not in here. We know 
nothing about them. We have not the slightest idea what your 
conflict o f interest guidelines are. Perhaps you had better table 
them in the House so we know what controls you people. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, my understanding is that 
they are public information by regulation, a Commissioner's 
Order. I would imagine the Honourable Member has a copy of 
them. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: M r . Lang, we are going through 
clause by clause o f the Bi l l , not the regulations dealing wi th 
your conflicts 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, the only reason 1 am com­
menting on this is that the Honourable Member, in reply to the 
point that 1 was trying to make, referred to being a member of 
the Executive Committee and you could not be in business and 
still be a Member of the Executive Committee. You have other 
avenues, blind trusts and whatever other avenues that are 
available in that respect. 

A l l I am saying is that in the interest of private members 
sitting in this Legislature, and not precluding possible good 
candidates for running for office. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I think M r . Mcln tyre was trying to 
clar ify, M r . Lang, fo r your benefit, that the conflict o f interest 
o f any individual running for office, once that individual be­
comes elected, he then may be appointed to the Executive 
Committee, who has its own conflicts o f interest guidelines. 

ButN'f a question arises dealing wi th the conflict o f interest 
f r om the elected individual's point of view, I cannot see where 
the Executive Committee conflict o f interest guidelines come 
into play. The conflict of interest we are talking about is wi thin 
the Bfl l itself. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Yes, M r . Lang. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: I just made the point the reason I brought 
up the Executive Committee was in reference to the fact that 
theHonourable Memberfrom Mayoraised i t . I t i s separate and 
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apart and 1 fully realize it. We are talking about a private 
^ ^ Member's ability to run for office and stay in office so that he 

does not have a conflict of interest, and 1 am referring specifi­
cally to 8.(2)(b). 

Mr. Fleming: Mr. Chairman. 1 do not want to hold this up 
any longer, really, itjust goes back to where I am just wonder­
ing whether one section helps another,and I have to go backto 
8.(l)and say where "under which any public money has been 
paid to and accepted by such person, or under which any 
payment, loan or guarantee" and I just wonder how far they 
really are going with the private sector, that if there are any 
loans from the Government and with the native peoples, for 
instance, on all their loans, and such, and grants, and just how 
far are we going. 

Is that clarified in 2, that they can still receive the monies and 
still run? 

Hon. Mr. McKinnon: If it said "Government of Canada", 
it sure would be. 

Mrs. Watson: Except me and I do not get my old age yet. 
Mr. Deputy Chairman: Order please. 
Mr. Watson, do you wish to say something? 
Mrs. Watson: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I can understand the 

Member from Porter Creek's concern. 1 think we are all con­
cerned that there are people who would like to take part in our 
democratic process in the Territory but they are dependant on 
some government contracts or selling some services to the 
government ofthe Territory and this is fine. We went around 
this and if these sections have not been discussed fully before in 
Committee, this is nothing, absolutely nothing. It was 10 per 
cent, nothing, it was 12'/2 per cent, it was 25 percent and then 
we said, well maybe somebody could have a little contract, 
2,000, 3,000, 5,000, what is a little contract? 

He could have a little share, so some guy has a contract for 
3,000, he is okay but the limit is 3,500 so another guy has got a 
contract for 3,600, he has got a conflict of interest. You know, 
what is the difference, whether you have a contract for 3,000 or 
3,600? Which one has a conflict of interest? They both really 
have so this is very easy to say but by golly, it is pretty hard to 
write it down and be able to be fair to everyone and that is why, 
and I think we have finally come to the conclusion, none. That 
is the easiest way. If one cannot, then no one else can. 

Ms Millard: Mr. Chairman, I am finding the discussion 
really interesting. Of course, I do not have to worry about a 
conflict on interest because I do not have any other source of 
money except from here and I think maybe if we took a look 
around, we would see that it is not detrimental to the business 
world because we do have people involved in the business 
world here now, maybe a few too many of them and I thi nk that 
one of the solutions, if the Minister is worried about people 
having to work in the summer, the solution is to raise the salary 
so that it attracts people who can live off the salary of being an 
M L A which is eventually going to have be because we are 
working more now, three times as much as we did when we first 
started four years ago and I am hoping that the next Assembly 
works twice as hard as we do. 

So we should be getting salaries commensurate with the 
work that we are doing and we should not have to worry about 
other interests. We have to become professional and be paid as 
professionals. I think that is the solution. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I think the only difficulty there, Ms 
Millard, is that perhaps some newly elected people, if you raise 
the salaries, they might have a horrendous job justifying their 
existence. 

Ms Millard: Mr. Chairman, I do not know about you but I 
, treat this as afull time job and it is afull time job when you treat 

it as such. 
Mr. Deputy Chairman: You missed the point, Ms Millard. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: Mr. Chairman. I understand the moti­
vation for the Honourable Member's remarks hut 1 am afraid I 
cannot agree because we would then he inflicting a breed of 
professional politicians on the public ratherthan peoplecoming 
into public office to contribute their own special areas of con­
cern and expertise and experience. 

I think we have got a whole new career already of resear­
chers in public inquiries and I hate to see another new career in 
this country of professional Members of Council. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I thinkCaesar 's Palace in Ottawa is 
bad enough without us getting involved. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Any further discussion on Clause 
8? 

Hon. Mr. Lang: It is laid over? 
Mr. Deputy Chairman: Do you want to stand Clause 8 

over. Mr. Mclntrye? 
Mr. Mclntyre: Mr. Chairman, we are looking at (I), which 

would provide that a person could buy a lot for the purpose of 
his business. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Very well, we will stand over 
Clause 8 and go on to Clause 9. 
Clause iS' stood over 
On Clause 9 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr. Chairman, 1 am just looking at the 
wording of Section 9.(1 )(a) and (b). and it states "therebv he 
made ineligible to be a Member ofthe Council". 

Would it not follow that he would not be allowed to sit or vote 
on the Council if he was not a Member? 1 am just wondering 
why those words following "ineligible to be a Member ofthe 
Council", because it would just follow he would not lie able to 
sit, he would not be able to vote. 

I think it is just a case of semantics, but I do not think— 
Mr. Deputy Chairman: Mr. Mclntyre, do you wish to 

clarify? 
Mr. Mclntyre: Yes . Mr. Chairman, this applies to a 

Member ofthe Assembly, who. but for the provisions of these 
enabling Sections 7 and 8, would be ineligible. He is a Member 
of the Council, he has something involved in Section 8.(k). for 
example, therefore, when it comes to a vote dealing with the 
particular matter in which he is interested but it has been 
waivedforthepurposeof making him eligible, he shall not vote' 
on any question arising out of that matter. 

Mrs. Watson: Yes , Mr. Chairman, I do not think that 
Members realize that when we went through this Bil I originally, 
we had to make the big decision, should a person be eligible to1 

sit as a Member in this House if their wife or husband had a 
contract with the Government and which government? Is Fed­
eral government all right, is Territorial? 

You know, these are the things that we have to consider and 
really, there is a dicey type of conflict of interest, in fact, if they 
do. There is. 

But we thought by restricting it too much, we would be 
restricting people who would be eligible to run and to sit and 
vote, so we excluded the dependants and the spouse of a 
member could hold a contract. But then a Member should not 
be voting on any quesiton relating to that contract or commis­
sion or job. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: Shall the Clause carry? 
Hon. Mr. Lang: No, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, if what 

the Honourable Member is saying tq me is that, to take a 
hypothetical case, an individual is in the, let us say the printing 
business, he or she transfers all his shares to his spouse and 
then you are saying that that spouse could bid on a government 
contract. Territorial Government contract. Is that correct? 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr. Chairman, I would like like to make 
one more comment. If we had accepted the principle that an 
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individual cannot have any more than 10 per cent equity, in the 
previous Section, in any business venture or a business that is 
involved wi th government, and I would like to hear the other 
Members who have not said anything, whether or not they feel 
that possibly we should be looking at the spouse and dependent 
relatives not being able to go into a contract with the Y T G , 
because all you have done is gone through the back door. 

You had a lawyer and you transfer whatever you have, your 
shares or whatever, and you go along your merry way. If we 
have accepted the premise of 10 per cent, then I would suggest 
we stick to that and not have a spouse or a dependent relative 
bidding on Y T G contracts. I would like to hear what the 
Member f rom Hootalinqua and the Member f rom Whitehorse 
North Centre have to say. 

M r . Deputy Chairman: Mr . Mclntyre , you wish to clarify 
that for M r . Lang? 

Mr. Mclntyre: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I f a person who is 
contemplating running for the Assembly, transfers his contract 
or agreement to his wife, she then becomes the trustee and she 
is the third party and therefore he is disqualified. You just 
cannot hang on to something like that by transferring it to your 
wife, even if you transfer it to atrustee. You are still involved in 
the contract. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Mr . Chairman, to follow that further then, 
actually subsection (c) really should not be in Section 9 then. 
To all intents and purposes, the way it reads to me is outlined, 
that one can transfer his or her shares to the third party and just 
not vote on the issue when it comes up in the Chambers. Is that 
not correct, under 10 per cent? 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, probably we should betaking 
this back and having a look at it for further clarification, but (c) 
specifically was the provision in there, and we were thinking of 
contracts o f employment so that a spouse of a Member could 
still be an employee of the Federal Government or Territorial 
Government. Contract of employment was the big thought. 1 
think maybe we may have to look at it fo r fur ther clarification. I 
do not understand it as well as some of the other Members the 
technicality o f the trustee and this type of thing. I f they feel that 
it is taken care of, fine, but maybe we should be clarifying it . 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I think if Members would look at 
and read Clause 9, both subsections, it makes reference to 
Section 7 .(2) in one area which deal s only with the employment 
aspect o f an individual's conflict. I t is not actually dealing with 
contracts per se like you wil l f ind in Clause 8. One should 
consider that before we ask that it be stood over. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: M r . Chairman, I think that i f you read 
subsection (c) i t goes further than what the intent of this subsec­
tion was to go. I t states very specifically: "holds or enjoys a 
contract or agreement". 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: That is correct, M r . Lang. 

Hon. Mr. Lang: Well this is correct and this is what we 
were discussing a little earlier. This is something that we did not 
want to have happen and we felt that we should preclude that. I 
think the Committee should have a look at it . 

Mr. Mclntyre: This particular Section, M r . Chairman, also 
applies to a person whose father is a contractor. 

His father may have quite legitimately bid on a Territorial 
Government contract. That Member himself would only be 
disqualified f r o m voting a sum of money for that particular 
contract. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I think before we go any further, is 
it Committee's consent that we stand this over and let the 
committee look at this? Otherwise, you are just going to be 
wasting time on this particular clause. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: I t is just getting interesting. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman: I will stand it over and we wi l l go on 
to Clause 10. 

When it is brought back, Mr . Lang, you can take another 
crack at it . 
Clause 9 stood over 
On Clause 10 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, you still have to qualify you 
citizenship and your age qualfications and your residency qual­
ifications, notwithstanding that we have not mentioned them, 
they are still necessary to be a Member? Yes. 

Hon. Mrs. Whyard: You are not going to change your age 
or your British citizenship or anything else, what are you going 
to change? 

Mrs . Watson: Mr . Chairman, we have not enumerated the 
requirement, the age requirement or the residency requirement 
in the legislation, so we are saying we are referring that back to 
the eligibility to vote, so, even though we have not enumerated 
them, they still apply. 
Clause 10 agreed to 
On Clause II 
Clause II agreed to 
On Clause 12 

Hon. M r . Lang: Mr . Chairman, in subsection2of 12, is that 
the saving grace o f t h e majority if the Members in the House 
feel that what has occurred is not acceptable to the majority of 
Members then they can get rid of him for whatever reasons? So 
he cannot vote until he has gone through his court proceedings 
and sit in this House? 

M r . Mcln tyre : Mr . Chairman, the 12.(1) deals wi th a 
specific disqualfication, under 7 o r 8 , and i f it went through the 
normal processes under the Controverted Elections 
Ordinance, this House would not have any judgment on it . I t i s 
only for some other factor which may involve the behaviour of 
a Member in the House. 

We are s-.ying that, notwithstanding 12.(1), that the Assem­

bly still has the power to discipline its Members. 

Clause 12 agreed to 

On Clause 13 

M r . Fleming: Mr . Chairman, have gun wi l l k i l l . I do not 
agree with subsection (3). 1 would like some explanation as to 
just why it is even in there in that context anyway. I do not 
really believe that anybody should be standing over somebody 
who is trying to find something so that he can collect $100 or so 
a day o f f an individual. 

M r . Deputy Chairman: M r . Mcln ty re , do you wish to 
clarify that? 

M r . Mclntyre: Mr . Chairman, we had some long discus­
sions about this too. Basically the onus is really on the person 
who is deliberately sitting when he is not supposed to. A l l he 
has to do is not sit and he is home free. 

M r . Fleming: M r . Chairman, there is a very good possibil­
ity that somebody could get into this House not even knowing 
that he was in contravention o f this Ordinance. There is a 
possibility, a very small thing that he has collected f rom the 
Government. The person next door to him sit there fo r six 
months waiting for him and not say a word about it until such 
time as he figures well I have made enough money now, I w i l l 
nail him, and get away wi th it . I do not believe in any such thing 
as that going on. lean see it very plain here that it is very easy to 
do that. 

I might know i f the Member has something wrong and she 
should not really be here and I do not have to say i t today, I can 
wait. I am not going to make any money by booting her out the 
first day she is here, I w i l l wait six months and then I wi l l bring 
it up, then I collect money fo r something like that, no. 

Ms Mi l l a rd : M r . Chairman, we discussed this the last time 
we were through here and I had understood that it was going to 
be taken back and probably eliminated because of the distaste 
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that most Members had for it . That is what my understanding of 
^ it was. I am surprised to see it back in here. I am just wondering 

why it still is. I t jus t does not seem to— I think some provision 
like this has to have some positive benefit. I do not see any 
positive benefit in this except to the guy who wants to make 
$500. 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, I think when you go through 
12 and 13 carefully, you wil l see that Section 12 provides that if 
a person is ineligible or disqualified once they are elected, they 
cannot really be disqualified until it has actually been proven 
under the Controverted Elections Ordinance. It says "unt i l 
such has been duly declared and held by a Court hearing the 
issue pursuant to the Controverted Elections Ordinance..." 

Therefore, i f a person is sitting and they are disqualified and 
the action is not taken, they are really not disqualified until that 
action is taken under the Controverted Elections Ordinance 
and they are so declared, after they are so declared. This would 
overcome the ignorance part o f it, not knowing about it . Af ter 
they are so declared, and they still sit, then slap it to them, by all 
means. 

Hon. Mrs . Whyard: M r . Chairman, that may well be the 
intent, but in (2), " A person who by this Ordinance is made or 
declared to be ineligible to be a member of the Counci l" is the 
same reading you know as or by a Court pursuant to the 
Controverted Elections Ordinance. There are two channels 
there. " A person who by this Ordinance is made or declared to 
be inel igible and who sits or votes therein' ' , et cetera. There are 
a lot of things in this Ordinance which are confusing to me and 
may well have been applied to me in my naivety. 

I f ind that I was really not eligible because of a subsection in 
this Ordinance, it is not necessarily by a court declaring you 
ineligible. There are two meanings there, M r . Chairman. 

Mrs. Watson: Mr . Chairman, but the basic problem, I think 
of the not understanding of whether you are eligible or disqual-
fied are defined in Sections 7 and 8, the basis of conflict o f 
interest and only those two that this House cannot make a 
decision on those two. It has to be a court that can make a 
decision on that. 

Those are the two areas, because 12.(1) says "no disqualifi­
cation or ineligibility arising under Sections 7 or 8" can be 
considered as such, unless they are actually declared by the 
court, under the Controverted Elections Ordinance. 

Now others, under this Ordinance, now that of course would 
include residency, age, I do not know what other qualifications 
it would require, but 7 and 8 are the keys for conflict o f interest. 
The other ones, you should know whether you are old enough 
or too old or whether you have lived long enough in the 
Terri tory. 

Hon. Mrs . Whyard: Mr . Chairman, wi th respect, I really 
feel i f the Committee is saying that subsection 2 refers back 
only to 7 and 8, then they should say so in subsection 2. 
Otherwise it covers everything in this Ordinance when you say 
a person who, by this Ordinance, is made or declared to be 
ineligible. 

M r . Fleming: Mr . Chairman, I do not agree wi th her very 
much except the part where you are paying some paid sleuth to 
look over your shoulder. I f there is going to be a penalty and the 
law sets a penalty, okay and I agree with it . But I cannot agree 
wi th that section where the penalty, half of that penalty goes to 
the person bringing the action. I do not think we need any paid 
individuals going around looking for ways to make a dollar and 
that is just exactly what you are saying there. What do you need 
it for? I never heard it in any other ordinance or anywhere else. 
What is it for anyhow, really? Why is it there? Why is the 
penalty not imposed and the man pays the penalty to the Gov-

- / / ernment, to the court or to whoever is necessary, but why to an 
individual, unless you are actually paying him to overlook the 
rest o f us and I cannot agree wi th that concept. 

M r . Lengerke: Mr. Chairman, I would move that Mr . 
Speaker do now resume the Chair. 

M r . Deputy Chairman: Seconder? 
Ms Mi l la rd : I second i t . 

M r . Deputy C h a i r m a n : I t has been moved by M r . 
Lengerke. seconded by Ms Millard, that Mr . Speaker do now 
resume the Chair. 
Motion agreed to 
Mr. Speaker resumes the Chair 

M r . Speaker: I call the House to order. 

May we have a report f rom the Chairman of Committees? 

M r . McCall : Thank you, M r . Speaker. 
M r. Speaker, the Commitee of the Whole has considered Bill 

Number 102, An Ordinance Respecting the Council of the 
Yukon Territory, and directed me to report progress on same. 

The Committee also considered a motion respecting Electri­
cal Rate Equalization and directed me to report progress on 
same. 

The Committee also considered a motion respecting the 
green paper on Decentralization of Yukon Territorial Gov­
ernment offices and directed me to report as follows: that the 
Government establish a Decentralization Committe whose re­
sponsibilities would be as enumerated in the green paper on 
Decentralization and that this Committee report back to the 
Assembly before dissolution of the Assembly. 

The Committee also asks leave to sit again. 

M r . Speaker: You have heard the report of the Chairman of 
Commitees. Are you agreed? 

Some Members: Agreed. 

M r . Speaker: Leave is so granted. 

May I have your further pleasure. 
M r . Lengerke: M r . Speaker, 1 move that we do now 

adjourn. 

M r . McCall : 1 second that. 
M r . Speaker: I t has been moved by the Honourable 

Member f rom Whitehorse Riverdale, seconded by the Hon­
ourable Member f rom Pelly River, that we do now adjourn. 
Motion agreed to 

M r . Speaker: This House now stands adjourned until ten 
a.m. tomorrow. 
Adjourn 
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